Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group)

Annual report and financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023

Registered No: 10783654

Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security Group)

Annual report and financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023

Contents	Page
Strategic report	_ 2
Directors' report	14
Statement of Directors' responsibilities	18
Independent Auditor's report	19
Consolidated income statement	24
Consolidated statement of comprehensive income	24
Consolidated statement of financial position	25
Consolidated statement of cash flows	27
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	28
Notes to the consolidated annual financial statements	30
Company statement of financial position	73
Company statement of cash flows	74
Company statement of changes in equity	75
Notes to the Company annual financial statements	76

Strategic report

for the year ended 31 December 2023

CEO Foreword

There is real cause for optimism for the future of the UK rail sector with steady year on year growth in rail passenger journeys since 2021. We remain confident in the long-term need for the rail sector to play a key part in the UK transport system and for it to play a material role in delivering society's transition towards low carbon emission transport.

We operate in the UK rail sector, which is a low emission form of transport. Our portfolio has excellent green credentials, with 71% of our rolling stock vehicles powered by electricity, and we are looking to the future, investing in zero-emission technologies and considering the potential modification of diesel propulsion systems that will bring more sustainable rail travel. Those technologies include investigation of intelligent engine management and diesel-battery hybrid power packs.

We are excited to continue the development of the Revolution Very Light Rail (RVLR) vehicle, in partnership with Transport Design International. RVLR utilises innovative technology and has the potential to enable the reopening of old railway lines. RVLR will be battery powered and is designed to offer a sustainable alternative to diesel powered rolling stock in certain circumstances.

We maintain a disciplined approach to investment and actively seek to take advantage of targeted opportunities in the sector.

To demonstrate our approach and commitment to sustainable growth, Eversholt Rail published a standalone Climate Strategy Report for 2022, an industry first, alongside our biennial Sustainability Summary Report.

Over the last year, our financial performance has been in line with expectations, with the Group generating operating lease rentals of £299m (2022: £321m). The reduction reflecting our expected fleet retirements during the year and all our expected rental income for 2024 is now contracted.

During the year we extended our revolving credit facility to 2028 and our cash reserves at the end of the year stood at £336m (2022: £271m).

While we are seeing some positive signs of industrial action being resolved by the Train Operating Companies ("TOCs") and unions, we have not yet seen any material progress with the establishment of Great British Railways (GBR) or the award of new Passenger Service Contracts to TOCs. We continue to engage with all industry stakeholders to understand and inform responses to proposed developments.

Fostering a great workplace for our people underpins everything we do. Our September employee engagement survey outlined culture and people as our biggest strengths. Every single participant confirmed that they consider Eversholt Rail to be a good place to work. We see the development of our people as key to the success of our business and have continued to invest in our people, offering more training and increasing our focus on wellbeing.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone at Eversholt Rail for their hard work, perseverance and commitment to the business throughout 2023, and to our key stakeholders for their support.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Presentation of information

These financial statements comprise the consolidated financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (the "Group"), (also referred to as the "Security Group" in these financial statements) together with the separate financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited (the "Company").

As well as meeting the requirements of the Companies Act 2006, these financial statements also meet the reporting requirements of the Financing Documents entered into by certain of the subsidiaries of the Company on 4 November 2010 which the Company acceded to on 28 June 2017. The Security Group consists of the Company and its subsidiaries, being the group of companies that are Obligors under the Financing Documents.

1. Principal activities

The principal activity of the Group is to own and lease rolling stock and other rail assets in the United Kingdom ("UK"). The Group also provides services in relation to the procurement and management of heavy maintenance of rolling stock on behalf of its customers.

The Group has a history of innovation and plays an integral role in the development of the UK rail sector. In the past we have introduced new products, technologies and manufacturers into the UK rail market.

2. Strategy

Our strategy is to focus on growth through investing in UK rolling stock and associated rail assets. This is broken-down into three areas:

- Leasing and asset managing our existing UK fleet;
- Acquisition of new and existing UK rolling stock assets; and
- Owning and acquiring UK rail related non-rolling stock assets where they complement our rolling stock portfolio.

Our corporate vision is "to be the UK's rolling stock leasing company of choice and continue to be an expert and responsible provider of train finance and asset management". Our strategy and vision are underpinned by our management of Environmental, Social and Governance ("ESG") matters summarised by the following four themes:

- Innovating to support the transport decarbonisation journey;
- Leading as a responsible asset owner;
- Providing a great place to work; and
- Delivering results with integrity.

Section 4 describes the progress achieved in 2023, including, where relevant, details of key performance measures against these strategic areas and ESG themes.

3. Business environment

3.1 UK rail industry

In 2021, the UK Government issued a White Paper ("The Williams-Shapps Plan for Rail") which set out plans for the restructuring of the railway. The plan announced that a new organisation, Great British Railways ("GBR"), will be created through the amalgamation of Network Rail, some elements of the Department for Transport ("DfT") and elements of other cross industry organisations such as the Rail Delivery Group.

The Williams-Shapps Plan for Rail recognised the importance of the private sector and the proposed reforms do not assume any direct change to the current industry model for procurement of train fleets and maintenance by independent train-leasing companies.

On 20 February 2024 the draft Rail Reform Bill was published for consultation so that "parliamentarians and experts across the industry could review and test the legislation in draft".

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Business environment (continued)

3.1 UK rail industry (continued)

In the meantime, the DfT has agreed a series of National Rail Contacts ("NRCs") with TOCs including those owned by the Government's Operator of Last Resort ("OLR"), to replace emergency measures agreements or emergency recovery measures agreements implemented during the Pandemic.

We continue to engage with industry regulators and stakeholders to monitor the emerging plans for the creation of GBR and the implementation of The Williams-Shapps Plan for Rail so that we can understand any impact for the Group, anticipate and respond to changes in the most appropriate way.

The Group is cognisant of ongoing industrial action by rail union members which has resulted in reduced rail services during 2023. Operating lease income is fixed over the period of the lease and is not dependant on rail usage.

There will be a UK general election in 2024 but no change in demand for private finance for rolling stock is anticipated.

3.2 Climate change

The UK Government has committed to achieving net zero greenhouse gas emissions by 2050. The rail industry has a key role to play in the UK's actions to mitigate climate change. Rail is already a relatively low-carbon form of transport, in 2021 rail emissions accounted for 1.5% of the UK's total emissions from transport, despite accounting for more than 7% of all passenger kilometres travelled¹.

In early 2018, the UK Government challenged the UK rail industry to remove all diesel-only trains from the tracks by 2040 and to provide a vision for how it will decarbonise. Scottish Ministers have set an earlier deadline of 2035 for the removal of diesel only passenger trains.

In addition to the activities described in section 4.4, the Group is an active member of industry forums that consider how these targets can be responded to and met. A significant modal shift to rail will be a key element of the overall transport decarbonisation strategy, as set out in the DfT's Transport Decarbonisation Plan published in July 2021. The latest plans will be formulated by the GBR Transition Team ("GBRTT"), as part of the long term strategy for rail. These plans are likely to place an increased focus on incremental improvements to and/or hybridisation of diesel fleets as well as a greater need for battery-electric and hydrogen-powered rolling stock. Progress will need to be managed to ensure an efficient, co-ordinated transition in as safe and effective way as possible.

3.3 Customers, suppliers and industry stakeholders

During the year, the Group continued to develop and maintain strong relationships with its business counterparties and stakeholders. The Group meets regularly with these parties to discuss current and forecast activity and to resolve any issues.

Customer feedback is sought at regular contract reviews plus quarterly meetings attended by senior representatives from each company. The Group has in place a compliance policy which covers both general and Code of Practice complaints. In 2023, the Group received no complaints from customers.

The Group continues to engage regularly and in a structured manner with national and sub-national transport services sponsors (e.g. TOC owning groups) and with other key stakeholders (e.g. DfT, Transport Scotland) to gain early insight into their emerging plans.

4. Development and performance of the business

4.1 Leasing and asset managing our existing UK fleet

	2023	2022
Number of vehicles owned by the Group	2,866	2,982
Group rolling stock utilisation (percentage of vehicles available for lease which were let)	96.0%	96.5%

ORR(2023) Rail Emissions Available at Rail Emissions April 2022 to March 2023 (orr.gov.uk)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Development and performance of the business (continued)

4.1 Leasing and asset managing our existing UK fleet (continued)

Leasing developments

- On 11 May 2023 the Transport Secretary announced that operation of the TransPennine Express
 concession would be taken back into public ownership at the end of First Group's contract term and
 managed through OLR. Transpennine Trains Limited ("TPT") is the new operator for the service, for
 a minimum term of four years, which the Secretary of State can extend by up to a further four years.
 This development has had no material impact on the Group with both of Eversholt Rail's incumbent
 fleets (Classes 185 and 397) being re-leased for eight years.
- Other re-leasing activity during the year included:
 - In March 2023 LNER exercised an option to extend the lease term for Class 91 and Mark 4 rolling stock to May 2024. Early in July 2023 a further extension option was agreed that could see LNER operate these trains until December 2025;
 - Incremental extensions, of a reducing number of units, to our Class 321 Renatus lease with Greater Anglia, to reflect the withdrawal from service of that fleet as their new build replacements commenced operations. The entire fleet is available for future re-leasing opportunities; and
 - In December 2023, 28 C66 locomotives with Freightliner, have been re-leased in 4 batches for periods between 3 and just over 4 years;

Asset disposals

During the year, part of the Group's Mark 4 and Class 321 fleets were decommissioned or sold. The disposal of these vehicles generated proceeds of £1m (2022: £4m) and resulted in a profit on disposal of £1m (2022: £3m). Where fleets are reaching the end of operational service life, we continue to work flexibly with customers to ensure that their services are maintained in light of changes to new vehicle delivery programmes. The Group has established procedures to manage the reprocessing of end-of-life vehicles in a safe and environmentally sustainable way.

During the year, the Company has written down certain vehicles by £16m (2022: £34m) to recoverable value. The write-down was identified during management assessment of the commercial value of the fleets.

A small number of vehicles/components were donated for preservation or training, including a C91 locomotives to the Scottish Preservation Society and bogies to Huddersfield University and the College of Haringey.

Heavy maintenance

The Group provides services in relation to the procurement and management of heavy maintenance of rolling stock on behalf of its customers in relation to certain fleets.

During 2023 the Group managed contracts delivering heavy maintenance projects on six of its fleets, including mileage-based overhauls on four fleets: Class 318; Class 320; Class 320/4; and Class 334. We have also undertaken two time-based overhaul projects on the Class 318 and Class 465 fleets. We have agreed an interim mileage-based overhaul for the Class 334 fleet with procurement and mobilisation underway and production to commence in early 2024.

The Group spent £18m during 2023 on maintenance related activity (2022: £29m), the decrease compared to 2022 reflects the timing of heavy maintenance events.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Development and performance of the business (continued)

4.1 Leasing and asset managing our existing UK fleet (continued)

Fleet modifications

The Group undertakes strategic upgrades to rolling stock to ensure that its fleets continue to meet regulatory requirements and the current and future demands of customers. Several upgrade projects were progressed during 2023 including interior refresh and remote condition monitoring modifications agreed as part of leases for Class 375 and Class 395 as well as completing modifications on the Class 185 and Class 222 fleets.

Our support work was completed in the year for Transport for Wales in modifying the Mark 4 fleet for integration with their Class 67 locomotives.

Expenditure on modification and refurbishment projects totalled £6m in 2023 (2022: £3m).

Fleet development

The Group continues to explore how its self-powered rolling stock fleets can be adapted to support decarbonisation and the delivery of low and/or zero-emissions railway operations. Workstreams have focussed on understanding the fleet environmental performance and the potential technical solutions as well as customer requirements and emerging government policy.

The Group is working with the respective Original Equipment Manufacturers ("OEM") of our Class 66, Class 185, Class 195, Class 222 and Class 802 to determine the most appropriate approach to modifying their propulsion systems. Potential modifications include alternative fuels, exhaust after treatment, intelligent engine management and battery hybrid. Each of which needs to be assessed in relation to the fleet characteristics, customer expectation, and legislative requirements. Such potential modifications are intended to increase the appeal of the asset where diesel operation remains necessary.

4.2 Acquisition of new and existing UK rolling stock assets

Expenditure on new build rolling stock in the year relates to acceptance payments in respect of rolling stock already in service.

	2023	2022
Expenditure on new build rolling stock	£10.6m	£8.9m

The Group continues to identify and, where appropriate, tender for opportunities to acquire new trains and interests in existing fleets in the UK.

During 2023 the Group has not acquired any new rolling stock assets.

4.3 Owning and acquiring UK rail related non-rolling stock assets

In addition to the revenues earned from its rolling stock fleets, the Group earns revenue from long-term leases relating to its leasehold interests in two depots. The Group's Bedford depot is leased to Govia Thameslink Railway and Northam depot is leased to South Western Railway. The Group continues to evaluate opportunities to invest in similar assets.

4.4 Innovating to support the transport decarbonisation journey

Environmental considerations are an integral factor in the Group's key business decisions and through regular engagement with industry stakeholders, the Group looks for ways to support their carbon accounting and emissions reductions objectives. The Group uses analysis based on different scenarios, including climate-related regulatory developments, to inform its business strategy in relation to procuring rolling stock and developing asset management plans for its existing rolling stock. This approach considers the UK Government's Transport Plan, as well as how local and regional requirements are evolving. Traction decarbonisation and energy efficiency impacts are considered in our regular evaluations of the risks and opportunities for each fleet - this informs the preparation of fleet strategy, financial plans and budgets.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Development and performance of the business (continued)

4.4 Innovating to support the transport decarbonisation journey (continued)

The Group has investigated three retrofittable propulsion technologies to achieve low or zero-emissions train operation: hydrogen fuel cells, batteries, and diesel-battery hybrid power packs. All these technologies enable zero-emissions operations in stations and in built-up areas. Feasibility, concept and safety validation work on the hydrogen Aventura product with Alstom is now complete. While there is no current procurement activity from TOCs looking for hydrogen solutions, these are being considered by GBRTT. The Group is continuing work with operators on the feasibility of deploying hydrogen powered vehicles on non-electrified routes.

The Group, in partnership with Transport Design International ("TDI"), is continuing to develop the RVLR vehicle. RVLR has been designed primarily to improve railway connectivity where installing and operating traditional heavy rail solutions is uneconomic e.g. branch lines and line extensions. RVLR demonstrations to stakeholders at a private test site in Ironbridge, Shropshire, have continued to provide positive feedback as well as raising awareness of the product's capabilities. Towards the end of 2023 a contract for the build of three pre-production vehicles was signed. The Group is working with a number of TOCs and regional transport bodies to develop trial opportunities.

We continue to invest in the development of potential modifications of diesel fleets to reduce emissions including start/stop technology, modernising key components and fuel treatment options.

The Group's direct operations are limited to office-based activities. The Group discloses its emissions as part of Streamlined Energy and Carbon Reporting ("SECR") Framework for UK businesses. For further details, please refer to the SECR disclosures in the Directors' report. The Group voluntarily reports on emissions from its rolling stock assets as well as its wider value chain. While it does not have operational control over them, this is to better align with best practice outlined in carbon emissions reporting standards, as outlined in more detail in Section 7: Our approach to managing ESG. We also monitor the performance of our rolling stock, this includes reviewing feedback from TOCs and Freight Operating Companies ("FOCs"), and emission data.

	2023	2022
Total spend on enabling low carbon technologies*	£4.4m	£3.5m
Total gross greenhouse gas emissions, as reported under the SECR disclosures	10.83tCO ₂ e	15.54tCO₂e

^{*} previously only reported 'Expenditure invested in alternative propulsion technology'

4.5 Leading as a responsible asset owner

The Group's rail asset portfolio is managed by dedicated fleet managers with the support of project and account managers. The team comprises experienced railway professionals with an in-depth knowledge of whole life rolling stock management and our fleets, which provides an important insight into asset protection, reliability and fleet life extension. Their focus is safety, train performance and the development and positioning of fleets to maximise their financial return.

The Group manages its assets with a focus on maintaining and enhancing the residual value, and explores opportunities to repurpose and further extend the useful life of assets, where possible. Our approach to managing end-of-life assets and promoting a circular economy is set out in section 4.1. Recent evidence of our fleet performance was highlighted at the 2023 Golden Spanners industry awards which celebrate excellence in train maintenance. The Group won a total of two silver and three gold awards, across the full age range of fleets, including locomotives, first generation intercity and first and second generation new diesel multiple units.

The Group is directly involved in defining industry best practice, technologies and policies, understanding and influencing the changing landscape of the rail industry, and is well positioned to enhance and add to the existing portfolio to meet future requirements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Development and performance of the business (continued)

4.6 Providing a great place to work

The average number of persons employed by the Group during the year was 106 (2022: 103). The Group is committed to the continued professional development and wellbeing of its staff. This is demonstrated by our latest employee engagement survey undertaken in September 2023 where our culture and people were two of our biggest strengths and 100% of participants confirmed that they consider Eversholt Rail to be a good place to work.

In addition, we carry out detailed exit interviews with leavers to gain their valuable feedback and operate a virtual employee comments/suggestion box. The feedback from these processes informs the design and delivery of our people agenda to ensure that appropriate measures are implemented to address opportunities for improvement.

Currently 38.8% of our workforce are women compared to the most recently published industry average of 16%². Details of our approach to equality, diversity, and inclusion together with our methods of engagement with employees can be found within the Annual report and financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails Limited.

Each employee received an average of 13.9 hours of training in 2023, equivalent to a spend of approximately £834.

We operate a graduate scheme within our Finance department that leads to professional accountancy qualification. Alongside professional training, we also offer training and measures to foster employees' health and well-being and rolled out a wellness strategy and programme for 2023 and 2024. In addition, we have continued to co-sponsor Rail Wellbeing Live to promote wellbeing across the industry.

The Group monitors staff turnover rates, calculated as the percentage of employees who left the organisation by resignation or retirement during the year.

	2023	2022
Training hours per employee	13.9	13.9
Training spend per employee	£834	£1,668
Employee turnover rates	6.6%	6.6%

4.7 Delivering results with integrity

The Group has a strong focus on conducting business responsibly and ethically. Our Code of Practice explains our business philosophy, our key business objectives and our service commitment to TOCs.

Our zero-tolerance approach to bribery and corruption, and modern slavery are set out in respective Group Policies. As a responsible asset owner, we conduct due diligence activities both on our business processes and suppliers. The scope of these activities is determined by level of risk, which is continuously monitored. The Group regularly conducts Bribery Act Risk Assessments, the latest of which found that appropriate processes and practices are in place to prevent bribery. We continue to review bribery, corruption and modern slavery training needs each year and update in line with evolving best practice. All employees are then required to complete annual training.

The Group is committed to continue conducting relevant due diligence work to ensure alignment with evolving best practices and legislative landscape around business ethics. This sets the foundation for how the Group delivers results through a culture of integrity.

² https://womeninrail.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/WR-Industry-Survey-Report-December-2015.pdf

for the year ended 31 December 2023

5. Risk management

The Group has established policies designed to identify, assess and manage risks which are supported by an organisation structure that ensures that responsibilities are clearly defined and communicated. Risks and related mitigating activities are reported to the Risk and Compliance Committee and the Board of Directors of Eversholt UK Rails Limited (the Company's parent) as well as the Audit and Risk Committee. In addition, ESG risks and mitigation measures are regularly considered by the Risk and Compliance Committee. Ongoing monitoring and awareness ensures that new risks and actions initiated to mitigate are identified in a timely manner.

5.1 Principal risks and uncertainties

The principal risks and uncertainties reported in the Group's risk register are as follows:

Economic conditions

A less favourable economic outlook could have a negative impact on the Group's business in terms of reduced demand and reduced opportunities to retain or secure new business. The same factors could affect our key suppliers and customers. The Group regularly reviews long term economic forecasts, including inflation, interest rates and the demand for rolling stock. The Group is able to mitigate a part of its exposure to economic conditions through its contracting structure and hedging strategy.

Political and regulatory

Over and above the impacts of the William-Shapps Plan for Rail noted in section 3.1, there is the risk of ongoing changes to Government policy and funding, as well as significant delays in infrastructure initiatives. Such changes could impact the Group's business model, reducing profitability, increasing costs and affecting demand for the Group's rolling stock. The Group fosters close relationships with key stakeholders and participates in rail industry consultations to understand and inform responses to developments.

Competition

The Group competes with other rolling stock owners to secure leases for existing and new rolling stock. The Group has a disciplined approach to the rental offers of its rolling stock to operators, reflective of the reletting risk at the end of the lease. Increased competition could result in lost business and reduced profitability in the short term. The Group maintains detailed knowledge of the UK rolling stock fleet and new build alternatives, which informs its pricing of offers.

Rail technology

Following the Government's announcements regarding decarbonisation towards a net zero carbon UK environment by 2050, certain rolling stock could become obsolete, resulting in reduced revenue and profitability. The Group seeks opportunities to enhance its fleets to improve their carbon footprint and work with its partners to develop suitable traction solutions for existing and new rolling stock.

The Group monitors and mitigates the threat of a cyber security breach on our trains as well as participating in the cross-industry Rail Cyber Security Committee ("RCSC").

Safety and compliance with laws and regulation

The safe operation of the fleets remains a key priority and fleet performance is constantly monitored for emerging trends that might indicate that a particular fleet has developed a problem.

Increasing complexity in rolling stock technology/interaction poses ongoing challenges to ensure safe and effective operation of the rail network. The Group's operations continue to be subject to a wide range of legislation. We have well developed policies and procedures to address and manage such risks and the Group recognises that non-compliance can lead to litigation, claims, damages fines and penalties.

Treasury and credit rating

The Group is exposed to treasury risks including liquidity, counterparty, market and credit risk. These risks, together with an analysis of the exposure to such risks, are set out in note 31 of the financial statements. The impact of inflationary pressures on funding rates is also being monitored. However, impacts are limited given the current funding profile and liquidity of the Group.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

5. Risk management (continued)

5.1 Principal risks and uncertainties (continued)

Treasury and credit rating (continued)

A downgrade in the credit rating of Group's traded bonds may lead to increased financing costs and restrict the ability to raise funding for future investment. The Group, and its shareholders, remain committed to an investment grade rating.

The Group also recognises its responsibilities to meet ESG targets – a failure to meet prospective lenders' expectations could have significant impact on the Group's ability to raise funds at competitive rates.

Cyber security

In common with all businesses, the Group recognises the potential threat and consequences of security threats in the cyber environment. Cyber-attacks could compromise data and systems, as well as rolling stock technology, as referenced above.

5.2 Recoverable value of rolling stock

The Group seeks to maximise the re-letting potential, and therefore the residual value, of its assets by active management of the technical and commercial utility of these assets. Many of the principal risks identified above manifest in a change in the residual value of the Group's operating lease assets.

An assessment of the commercial value of all fleets is carried out by management at least annually, measured as the present value of the net anticipated cash flows arising from ownership over life. This assessment is based on the Group's knowledge of the assets and the rolling stock leasing market. The assessment provides a basis for measuring the success of the Group in managing its assets, as well as for determining if that value is below the current book value and therefore an impairment provision might be needed.

The Group has a specialist in-house inspection team who consider whole-life vehicle management; all vehicles are subject to a periodic inspection regime that delivers targeted inspections based on risk analysis. The asset engineering team regularly visit operating depots and freight yards for the purpose of vehicle inspection and technical investigation. The Group maintains an excellent knowledge of the current condition of its fleets.

We work proactively with train operators to identify opportunities to improve the performance of our fleets. We maintain regular dialogue with the train operators on fleet performance so that any issues can be dealt with quickly.

Modifications to increase asset value by fleet enhancement are evaluated by an in-house team of asset managers and significant investment has been made in the production of mock-ups and vehicle demonstrators in order to promote the available options. New engineering solutions have been developed to create comfortable and modern passenger environments in preparation for new leasing opportunities; a refurbished interior can be comparable to those offered by new rolling stock.

6. Financial performance

Financial performance is driven by the Group's ability to realise anticipated capital rentals from its rolling stock and other rail assets.

During the year, the Group generated operating lease rentals of £299m (2022: £321m) and a loss after tax of £0.2m (2022: £53m profit). The decrease in operating lease rentals is primarily due to fleet retirements. The decrease in profit after tax in 2023 is primarily due to changes in the value of derivative financial instruments, the reduction in operating lease rentals as well as reduced maintenance activity. As at 31 December 2023 the Group had net liabilities of £81m (2022: £390m). The decrease in net liabilities at 31 December 2023 is largely driven by the capitalisation of the £340m shareholder loan as part of a group reorganisation described in the Directors' Report. The Group employed an average of 106 staff (2022: 103).

The Group's results for the year are detailed in the Income statement on page 24.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

6. Financial performance (continued)

The Group is principally financed by senior debt. The terms of the senior debt contain certain covenants, the business is managed to ensure compliance with these covenants and to protect its investment grade rating.

As at 31 December 2023, Moody's Investors Services rating for the Group and its debt issued under the Group's MTN programme was Baa2 (31 December 2022: Baa2). At the same date the Fitch Ratings grading for the Group was BBB (31 December 2022: BBB) and the bonds issued under its MTN programme were rated BBB+ (31 December 2022: BBB+).

Monthly management reporting and analysis to support business decisions includes consideration of the current and forecast measurements of:

- Leverage (net debt as a percentage of EBITDA (earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation));
- Interest cover (EBITDA divided by net interest payable);
- The extent to which net debt is covered by the net present value of anticipated capital rentals;
- Liquidity:
- Net exposure to interest rates and foreign exchange; and
- Profitability measured by EBITDA and profit after tax.

The Group also considers fleet utilisation and a number of key non-financial indicators relating to asset performance including condition, reliability and maintenance.

The Directors are satisfied that the Group has sufficient resources to continue in business for the foreseeable future.

7. Our approach to managing ESG

ESG continues to be embedded in our business, and it supports our investment strategy as we explore innovations for our assets that can support the UK's decarbonisation agenda. We do this responsibly, while providing a great workplace for our people and delivering results effectively and ethically.

In 2023, the Group strengthened its sustainability governance and its approach to formalising its climate strategy using best practice frameworks, such as Taskforce for Climate-related Financial Disclosures ("TCFD"). In line with voluntary TCFD disclosures, the Group published a stand-alone climate strategy report. It engages with various passenger and freight customers, to better understand their ESG priorities and explore opportunities to align carbon accounting across the industry.

To effectively address the right ESG topics, the Group regularly monitors stakeholder interest and evolving ESG trends. In 2023, it performed a 'double materiality' assessment (ie, considering the impact of ESG themes on the business and its investors; and the impact that the business has on ESG issues affecting broader external stakeholders). This assessment informs the Group's ongoing sustainability agenda.

The Group has undertaken in-depth climate strategy and risk mapping workstreams to better align its approach with TCFD framework. The Group voluntarily reports on value chain emissions against the relevant one of the 15 categories of the GHG Protocol's Corporate Value Chain (Scope 3) Accounting and Reporting Standard, as per the table below.

Emissions category	2023 (tonnes of Co₂e)	2022 (tonnes of Co₂e)
Scope 1	-	-
Scope 2 (location-based)	-	6.6
Scope 3	611,059	265,313
of which, account for emissions from downstream leased assets ³	597,928	247,846

_

³ In its second year of reporting traction emissions against Category 13 Leasing of Downstream Assets of the GHG Protocol, the Group continuted to strengthen its accounting approach. For year-on-year comparative emissions data reported under SECR Framework, please refer to SECR in the Director's report.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

7. Our approach to managing ESG (continued)

The Group's operational environmental impact is limited to its office-based activities, Scope 3 emissions account for almost all of our wider carbon footprint. As our Scope 3 emissions methodology evolves, the Group aims to collaborate with suppliers and customers to report actual (rather than modelled) emissions data in the future. We consider our traction emissions to be reflective of the Group's fleet size and its green credentials.

Findings of the materiality assessment and information on our carbon emissions reporting methodology and wider environmental reporting will be reported in our 2023 Sustainability Summary Report.

Communities

The Group has continued to contribute through fundraising and donations to charities. Our current charity partner is Back Up, an organisation that delivers services that build confidence and independence, and inspire people affected by spinal cord injury to transform their lives. We raise awareness of the charity, raise funds, provide volunteering opportunities for our staff as well as administration assistance and office space for meetings and training for the charity. Our charity partner is selected by our staff.

We also provide support to several industry organisations including National Rail Museum, Campaign for Better Transport and Community Rail Network. During 2023 we have commenced a new partnership with Primary Engineer and Wonderlab in conjunction with the National Rail Museum, York, to attract young people into Engineering.

Section 172(1) statement

In discharging their duty to promote the interests of the Company under section 172 Companies Act 2006, the Directors of the Company have regard to a number of factors and stakeholder interests. These are described below.

The Company was formed in 2017 to act as an intermediate holding company within the Group. It undertakes no significant business activity. The Company is a wholly owned subsidiary and does not have any employees. Accordingly, the Directors do not consider the factors listed in section 172(1)(b) (interests' of the company's employees), section 172(1)(d) (the impact of the Company's operations on the community and the environment) or section 172(1)(f) (need to fact fairly between the members of the company) are relevant to the proper discharge of their duty under section 172.

Each of these factors is considered in relation to the Group's broader operations as explained in the section 172(1) statement within the Annual report and financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails Group Limited (the ultimate parent company of the Eversholt UK Rails Group) for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Long-term consequences of business decisions and maintaining reputation for high standards of business conduct

The Company is the holding company of a group which operates in a sector characterised by long-term relationships between stakeholders, driven by a relatively small number of market participants.

The Group provides rolling stock and rolling stock related services to TOCs and FOCs who operate rail concessions for periods that vary from TOC to TOC but usually include a core term of between two and four years. Those NRCs that have a shorter initial term normally have options (exercisable by DfT) allowing them to be extended by up to a further four years. Those contracts with a longer initial term normally have options allowing DfT to shorten the term of the NRC subject to a minimum period elapsing, which is typically three years. Accordingly, consideration of long-term consequences is an inherent part of the Company's decision-making processes. As a privately-owned company ultimately held by an infrastructure investor, the Board considers that the interests of the Company and its ultimate owners are aligned in seeking sustainable value creation over the longer term through the Company's subsidiaries, promoting long-term strategic decision-making.

During 2023, the Board has made decisions in relation to the evaluation of potential investments, dividends payable to shareholders and capital amounts to be retained in the Group for investment purposes.

Identification of, and engagement with, stakeholder groups

The Company recognises the importance of maintaining strong relationships with its stakeholders in order to create sustainable long-term value, and the Board encourages active dialogue and transparency with all its stakeholder groups.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

7. Our approach to managing ESG (continued)

Section 172(1) statement (continued)

The Group has identified six main stakeholder groups which are relevant to the proper discharge of the duty of the Directors of relevant group companies under section 172(1) to promote the success of their company. These are:

- TOCs and FOCs the Group's customers;
- Industry regulators and rail services sponsors (principally the Office of Rail and Road), the DfT,
 Transport Scotland, Transport for Wales and Transport for London (in their role providing funding and strategic direction for major rail projects), and other public bodies involved in the UK rail industry;
- The Group's suppliers train manufacturing companies and other suppliers who supply and maintain rolling stock;
- The Group's external lenders;
- The Group's employees; and
- The Group's owners.

Given the purpose of the Company, the Board believes that two of these six stakeholder groups are relevant to the proper discharge of the duties of the Directors of the Company under section 172(1):

- The Group's external lenders; and
- The Group's owners.

Details of these groups, and the main methods that the Directors have used to engage with those stakeholders during the course of the year, are set out in the corporate governance statement within the Annual report and financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails Limited for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Approved by the Board and signed on its behalf by:

M B Kenny

Director

Registered Office: First Floor Chancery House 53-64 Chancery Lane London WC2A 1QS United Kingdom

5 March 2024

Directors' report

for the year ended 31 December 2023

The Directors present their Annual report together with the audited financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Directors

The Directors who served during the year and up to the date of signing were as follows:

M B Kenny A J Wesson LDC Securitisation Director No 3. Limited D Spence L R Warsop

The Articles of Association of the Company provide that in certain circumstances the Directors are entitled to be indemnified out of the assets of the Company against claims from third parties in respect of certain liabilities arising in connection with the performance of their functions in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006. Indemnity provisions of this nature have been in place during the financial year but have not been utilised by the Directors. The Directors have no interests in the share capital of the Company.

Group reorganisation

During 2023, the Company participated in a reorganisation of the Eversholt UK Rails Group. The principal features were as follows:

- A new company, Eversholt UK Rails Group Limited ("EUKRGL"), was incorporated on 12 December 2023 as a subsidiary of UK Rails S.A.R.L. and subsequently acquired 100% of the share capital of Eversholt UK Rails Limited.
- UK Rails S.A.R.L. entered voluntary liquidation on 15 December 2023, its net assets being distributed to its shareholders, none of which will have a controlling interest.
- As a result, EUKRGL succeeded UK Rails S.A.R.L. as the ultimate parent and controlling party of all subsidiaries within the Group.
- The Company issued one ordinary share with a nominal value of £1 at a premium of £340,562,000 in full satisfaction of its outstanding loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited of £340,562,000. In accordance with Section 641 Companies Act 2006, the Company then converted its share premium into retained earnings.
- On 16 January 2024, European Rail Finance Holdings Limited was dissolved without going into liquidation by way of 'merger by absorption' with Eversholt Investment Limited (under Irish law) and Eversholt Finance Holdings Limited will be voluntarily liquidated (under UK law) later in 2024. Both companies are subsidiary undertakings of EUKRGL.

The purpose of the reorganisation was to simplify the corporate structure.

Streamlined energy and carbon reporting ("SECR")

In preparing the Directors' report, the Group has implemented the 'Companies (Directors' Report) and Limited Liability Partnerships (Energy and Carbon Report) Regulations 2018' (the "Regulations"), effective from 1 January 2021. In this respect the Group provides the following information for the year ended 31 December 2023:

In preparing the information in the table below, the Group has disclosed emissions data in line with the scope required by SECR. Further information around the Group's voluntary disclosures around wider value chain emissions, such as from rolling stock / depot assets operated by its customers, can be found on in Section 7 of the Strategic report: Our approach to managing ESG.

GHG Emissions & Energy Use Data for the year ended 31 December 2023, together with comparative:

Directors' report (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Streamlined energy and carbon reporting (continued)

Year ended 31 December	2023	2022
Gas combustion (kWh)	-	-
Fuel consumption for transport purposes (kWh)	44,222	35,543
Electricity usage (kWh)	-	34,149
Emissions from combustion of gas, tCO ₂ e (Scope 1)*	-	-
Emissions from combustion of fuel for transport purposes, tCO ₂ e (Scope 2)		-
Emissions from business travel in rental cars or employee-owned vehicles where company is responsible for purchasing the fuel, tCO ₂ e (Scope 3)	10.83	8.94
Emissions from purchased electricity, tCO ₂ e (Scope 2, location-based)*	-	6.60
Total gross CO₂e based on above, tCO₂e	10.83	15.54
Intensity ratio: tCO ₂ e/employee (106 employees in 2023 and 103 in 2022)	0.10	0.15
Methodology	All tCO ₂ e emissions have been calculated using 2023 UK Government GHG conversion factors for Company Reporting	All tCO ₂ e emissions have been calculated using 2022 UK Government GHG conversion factors for Company Reporting

^{*} For 2023, building related gas consumption was 13,736 kWh, with associated carbon emissions of 2.51 tCO₂e. In addition, there was building related electricity consumption of 36,405 kWh, with associated location-based carbon emissions of 7.54 tCO₂e. Both emissions figures, historically reported under Scope 1 and 2 emissions by the Group, are reported as wider Scope 3 emissions and therefore excluded from the table above. This classification was applied after conducting boundary testing, as the Group did not have operational control over the site to which the emissions pertain, and is aimed at avoiding double counting of Scope 1 and 2 emissions. The associated emissions would have been reported as Scope 1 and 2 emissions by the office service providers (We Work), as they retain operational control over the site.

(a) Energy efficiency action taken:

In the period covered by the report, energy efficiency actions continued to be taken where possible and within the control of the Group. With the Group now occupying serviced accommodation, energy initiatives are largely undertaken by the property managers. The Cycle to Work scheme continues to encourage our workforce to adopt greener modes of transport.

(b) Reporting methodology for 2023:

- GHG emissions have been calculated in accordance with HM Government's "Environmental Reporting Guidelines: Including streamlined energy and carbon reporting guidance", March 2019 update.
- In order to calculate emissions "2023 UK Government GHG Conversion Factors for Company Reporting" have been used. Calculated GHG emissions have been rounded to 2 decimal places.
- Electricity consumption data was provided by the relevant landlord in kWh's per desk per month for each quarter, providing a greater level of granularity in comparison to previous reporting periods. kWh's have been converted to tCO₂e using the above described GHG conversion factors.
- Gas consumption data was provided by the relevant office service provider in kWh's. This is the first reporting period where gas data has been available. kWh's have been converted to tCO₂e using the above described GHG conversion factors.
- Electricity and gas consumption for the period of 1 November 2023 to 31 December 2023 has been estimated, as data was unavailable from the office service provider. This was carried out by calculating the average kWh per day (1 January 2023 to 31 October 2023), then multiplying this figure by the total quantity of days where data was unavailable.

Directors' report (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Streamlined energy and carbon reporting (continued)

- (b) Reporting methodology for 2023 (continued):
 - Grey fleet usage was provided as a breakdown of mileage. Mileage figures were converted into tCO₂e using "2023 UK Government GHG Conversion Factors for Company Reporting". The associated mileage for each vehicle was recorded along with the vehicle type (by market segment) and the associated fuel source, allowing for the application of the relevant conversion factors for each vehicle type. For three vehicles, the fuel source(s) and market segment(s) / engine size(s) were unknown, therefore the conversion factor for an average car size and unknown fuel source was applied in these instances.

The scope of emissions reported in this section are in line with that of SECR requirements. However, there are additional scope emissions (currently outside the scope of SECR) that fall within the Group's value chain and fall within the scope of the GHG Protocol's Corporate Value Chain (Scope 3) Accounting and Reporting Standard. This is discussed further in section 7 of the Strategic report.

Details of the 2022 SECR methodology are set out in the Annual report and financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2022 for the relevant companies.

Fostering business relationships

The Group recognises the importance of maintaining strong relationships with its stakeholders in order to create sustainable long-term value, and the Board encourages active dialogue and transparency with all its stakeholder groups. Further information is included in the Strategic report and is within the scope of the Section 172(1) statement.

Political donations

No political donations were made during the financial year (2022: £nil).

Risk management and corporate governance

Details of the Group's risk management and corporate governance arrangements are set out in the Corporate Governance statement within the Annual report and financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails Limited.

Future developments

In summer 2021, the UK Government announced that a new organisation, GBR will be created through the amalgamation of Network Rail, some elements of the DfT and elements of other cross industry organisations such as the Rail Delivery Group. Precise plans have not yet been set out for the roll-out of, and transition to GBR, as described in section 3.1.

No other significant developments are currently anticipated, but the Directors keep opportunities under regular review.

Dividends

During the year, the Directors declared and paid dividends of £33,700,000 (2022: £40,700,000).

Going concern basis

The Directors have considered the Group's forecasts and projections; current financial resources (including cash of £336m (2022: £271m) and undrawn committed borrowing facilities of £450m as at 31 December 2023 (2022: £450m undrawn)); projected performance against financial covenants; the high level of forecast revenue underpinned by existing lease agreements; the legal arrangements in place in the event of an operator default and the extent to which the UK Government is the "operator of last resort" in such circumstances; and potential mitigating actions. Downside and non-recovery of contracted revenue have been considered against the most recent forecasts in assessing the level of forecast revenue that would need to be lost before the Security Group breached any of its borrowing covenants.

The Directors are satisfied that under all reasonable sensitivities the Group has adequate resources to continue in existence for the period of at least 12 months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Accordingly, the Directors continue to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements.

Directors' report (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Disclosure of information to the auditor

Each person who is a director at the date of approval of this report confirms that, so far as the Director is aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the Group's auditor is unaware and the Director has taken all the steps that he/she ought to have taken as a director in order to make himself/herself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Group's auditor is aware of that information. This confirmation is given pursuant to Section 418 of the Companies Act 2006 and should be interpreted in accordance therewith.

Auditor

Pursuant to Section 487 of the Companies Act 2006, the Auditor will be deemed to be reappointed and Deloitte LLP will therefore continue in office.

Annual report on internal control over financial reporting

Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

The Group's internal control over financial reporting and preparation of financial statements includes policies and procedures to ensure that:

- Records are maintained that accurately and completely record transactions and allow preparation of financial statements in accordance with UK endorsed International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"); and
- 2. Financial statements are complete and prepared in compliance with IFRS and relevant legal requirements.

There have been no changes in the Group's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the year ended 31 December 2023 or in the previous year, that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to have materially affected the Group's internal control over financial reporting.

Approved by the Board and signed on its behalf by:

M B Kenny

Director

Registered Office: First Floor Chancery House 53-64 Chancery Lane London WC2A 1QS United Kingdom

5 March 2024

Statement of Directors' responsibilities

for the year ended 31 December 2023

The Directors have accepted responsibility for the preparation of these financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Company law requires the Directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under that law the Directors have elected to prepare the financial statements in accordance with IFRS as issued by the IASB and endorsed for use in the UK by the UK Endorsement Board, referred to as "UK-adopted IFRS." Refer to note 2 for more details. Under company law the Directors must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and Company and of the profit or loss of the Group and Company for that year. In preparing these financial statements, International Accounting Standard 1 requires that directors:

- Properly select and apply accounting policies;
- Present information, including accounting policies, in a manner that provides relevant, reliable, comparable and understandable information;
- Provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in IFRSs are insufficient to enable users to understand the impact of particular transactions, other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance; and
- Make an assessment of the Group's and Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The Directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the Group and the Company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Group and the Company. They have general responsibility for taking such steps as are reasonably open to them to safeguard the assets of the Group and the Company and to prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities.

The Directors are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the corporate and financial information included on the Company's website. Legislation in the UK governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

Directors' responsibility statement

We confirm that to the best of our knowledge:

- The financial statements, prepared in accordance with the relevant financial reporting framework, give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of the Company and the undertakings included in the Group taken as a whole;
- The Strategic report includes a fair review of the development and performance of the business and the position of the Company and the undertakings included in the Group taken as a whole, together with a description of the principal risks and uncertainties that they face; and
- The Annual report and financial statements, taken as a whole, are fair, balanced and understandable and provide the information necessary for shareholders to assess the Company's position, performance, business model and strategy.

This responsibility statement was approved by the Board of Directors on 5 March 2024 and is signed on its behalf by:

M B Kenny Director

Registered Office: First Floor Chancery House 53-64 Chancery Lane London WC2A 1QS

United Kingdom

A J Wesson Director

raceOin

Independent Auditor's report to the Directors of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Opinion

In our opinion:

- the financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited (the "parent company") and its subsidiaries (the "Group") (also referred to as the "Security Group"), give a true and fair view of the state of the Group's and of the parent company's affairs as at 31 December 2023 and of the Group's loss for the year then ended;
- the Group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom adopted international accounting standards;
- the parent company financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom adopted International accounting standards and as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006; and
- the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

We have audited the financial statements which comprise:

- the Consolidated income statement;
- the Consolidated statement of comprehensive income;
- the Consolidated statement of financial position;
- the Consolidated statement of cash flows;
- the Consolidated statement of changes in equity:
- the related notes 1 to 35;
- the parent company statement of financial position;
- the parent company statement of cash flows;
- the parent company statement of changes in equity; and
- the related notes 1 to 17 to the parent company financial statements.

The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and United Kingdom adopted international accounting standards and as regards the parent company financial statements, as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) ("ISAs (UK)") and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report.

We are independent of the Group and the parent company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the Financial Reporting Council's (the "FRC's") Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Our evaluation of the Directors' assessment of the Group's and parent company's ability to continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting included:

- Assessing the financing facilities available to the Group and the parent company. The values, terms and maturities of those facilities were confirmed to lender confirmations and underlying agreements;
- Challenging the assessment on the Group and parent company's cash flows and its forecast ability to
 meet its obligations. Key assumptions tested included the amount of revenue supported by existing
 lease arrangements and the legal arrangements in place in the event of an operator default and we
 obtained an understanding of these arrangements;
- Testing of mechanical accuracy of the model used to prepare forecasts; and

Independent Auditor's report to the Directors of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group) (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Conclusions relating to going concern (continued)

Review of the disclosures made in the financial statements to determine whether they appropriately
present the key assumptions the Directors have made.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Group's and parent company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the Directors with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the Annual report, other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The Directors are responsible for the other information contained within the Annual report. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the course of the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether this gives rise to a material misstatement in the financial statements themselves. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of directors

As explained more fully in the Statement of Directors' responsibilities, the Directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the Directors are responsible for assessing the Group's and the parent company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or the parent company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the FRC's website at: www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities. This description forms part of our auditor's report.

Extent to which the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud is detailed below.

Independent Auditor's report to the Directors of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group) (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Extent to which the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud (continued)

We considered the nature of the Group's industry and its control environment, and reviewed the Group's documentation of their policies and procedures relating to fraud and compliance with laws and regulations. We also enquired of management and the directors about their own identification and assessment of the risks of irregularities, including those that are specific to the Group's business sector.

We obtained an understanding of the legal and regulatory frameworks that the group operates in, and identified the key laws and regulations that:

- had a direct effect on the determination of material amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
 These included International Financial Reporting Standards, UK Companies Act, tax legislation, pensions legislation; and
- do not have a direct effect on the financial statements but compliance with which may be fundamental to the Group and parent company's ability to operate or to avoid a material penalty.

We discussed among the audit engagement team including relevant internal specialists such as tax, pensions, financial instruments and IT regarding the opportunities and incentives that may exist within the organisation for fraud and how and where fraud might occur in the financial statements.

As a result of performing the above, we identified the greatest potential for fraud in the following areas, and our procedures performed to address them are described below:

Revenue recognition:

• We are required by auditing standards (ISA 240) to presume there is a fraud risk in relation to revenue recognition and conduct our audit testing accordingly. We have pinpointed this risk to the accuracy of maintenance income recognised in line with contractual arrangements. Non-capital rental income pertains to amounts recognised in respect of maintenance activities. There is a risk present owing to the fact that management's judgement is required when determining the amount of revenue to be recognised in the reporting period. There is judgement in respect of future maintenance costs and the nature of timing of the work that will be required in the contract period.

Our procedures to respond to the risk identified included the following:

 We assessed the revenue recognition policies for maintenance income in accordance with IFRS, and looked for any changes with the prior year policy. The assessment of key controls around the revenue cycle was performed to ensure that the business process has sufficient controls in place to support whether revenue has been recognised appropriately and in the correct period. Test of details was performed around the deferred income balance, to ensure that management's estimate is reasonable and appropriate.

Impairment of long-lived assets:

We have identified a significant audit risk around the useful economic lives of rolling stock. These assets
form a large proportion of the balance sheet and their utilisation is contingent upon winning lease contracts
with TOCs. We have pinpointed the risk to the re leasing assumptions utilised. Management form key
judgements related to each fleet's re-leasing opportunities, estimated future rental income and associated
costs.

Independent Auditor's report to the Directors of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group) (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Extent to which the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud (continued)

Our procedures to respond to the risk identified included the following:

 We have considered the cash flow models and scenarios modelled by management. We have challenged key judgements related to each re-leasing opportunity, estimated future rental income and associated costs.

In common with all audits under ISAs (UK), we are also required to perform specific procedures to respond to the risk of management override. In addressing the risk of fraud through management override of controls, we tested the appropriateness of journal entries and other adjustments; assessed whether the judgements made in making accounting estimates are indicative of a potential bias; and evaluated the business rationale of any significant transactions that are unusual or outside the normal course of business.

In addition to the above, our procedures to respond to the risks identified included the following:

- reviewing financial statement disclosures by testing to supporting documentation to assess compliance with provisions of relevant laws and regulations described as having a direct effect on the financial statements;
- performing analytical procedures to identify any unusual or unexpected relationships that may indicate risks of material misstatement due to fraud;
- enquiring of management and in-house legal counsel concerning actual and potential litigation and claims, and instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations; and
- reading minutes of meetings of those charged with governance and reviewing correspondence with relevant tax authorities.

Report on other legal and regulatory requirements

Opinions on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit:

- the information given in the Strategic report and the Directors' report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the Strategic report and the Directors' report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

In the light of the knowledge and understanding of the Group and of the parent company and their environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified any material misstatements in the Strategic report or the Directors' report.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

Under the Companies Act 2006 we are required to report in respect of the following matters if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the parent company, or returns adequate for our audit
 have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the parent company financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

We have nothing to report in respect of these matters.

Independent Auditor's report to the Directors of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security group) (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the Company's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Company and the Company's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Suzanne Gallagher FCA (Senior statutory auditor) For and on behalf of Deloitte LLP

Surane Gallagher

Statutory Auditor

Reading

United Kingdom

5 March 2024

Consolidated income statement

for the year ended 31 December 2023

		Group		
	Note	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000	
Revenue				
Operating lease income	4.1	298,788	320,599	
Maintenance income	4.1	23,393	52,633	
Finance lease income	4.1	270	366	
Other income	4.1	3,327	2,305	
Total revenue	4.1	325,778	375,903	
Cost of sales	5	(134,697)	(169,836)	
Gross profit		191,081	206,067	
Finance income	6	15,632	4,379	
Finance expense	7	(162,182)	(156,341)	
Net fair value (loss)/gain on derivative financial instruments	17	(11,000)	37,424	
Pension finance credit/(expense)	30.6	130	(92)	
Administrative expense	8	(26,114)	(22,595)	
Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment		1,103	2,666	
Profit before tax		8,650	71,508	
Income tax charge	11	(8,858)	(18,705)	
(Loss)/profit for the year		(208)	52,803	

There were no discontinued or discontinuing operations during the year.

The notes on pages 30 to 72 form an integral part of these financial statements.

Consolidated statement of comprehensive income

for the year ended 31 December 2023

		Group		
	Note	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000	
(Loss)/profit for the year		(208)	52,803	
Other comprehensive income				
Actuarial (loss)/gain on defined benefit scheme	30.7	(2,067)	8,051	
Tax credit/(charge) in respect of actuarial movement on	40	F47	(0.04.4)	
defined benefit scheme Effective portion of changes in fair value of cash flow	18	517	(2,014)	
hedges	17	1,187	13,189	
Transfer of loss on cash flow hedges to Income statement	17	4,894	5,033	
Transfer of loss on cash flow hedges to property, plant and				
equipment	17	174	141	
Revaluation of EUR cash deposits through Other comprehensive income	17	(505)	_	
Tax charge on effective portion of changes in fair value of		(000)		
cash flow hedges	17	(1,404)	(4,289)	
Total other comprehensive income		2,796	20,111	
Total comprehensive income for the year		2,588	72,914	
Total comprehensive mounte for the year		2,300	12,514	

Effective portion of changes in fair value cash flow hedges, together with related tax effects, may be reclassified to the Income statement in future years. Amounts relating to other items would be recycled through reserves.

Consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2023

		Group		
		As at 31 December 2023	As at 31 December 2022	
Assets	Note	£'000	£'000	
Non-current assets				
Property, plant and equipment	12	1,871,849	1,971,413	
Right-of-use assets	13	6,617	7,247	
Finance lease receivables	14	-	900	
Derivative financial instruments	17	109,220	124,710	
Retirement benefit asset	30.5	676	2,679	
0		1,988,362	2,106,949	
Current assets	44	000	4 005	
Finance lease receivables Contract assets	14 4.2	900	1,265	
Trade and other receivables	4.2 15	12,755 12,953	6,808 15,200	
Current tax	13	9,727	9,727	
Cash and cash equivalents	20	335,570	270,818	
Cash and cash equivalente		371,905	303,818	
Total assets		2,360,267	2,410,767	
Liabilities and equity				
Current liabilities				
Trade and other payables	21	55,062	66,510	
Contract liabilities	4.2	7,250	8,625	
Lease liabilities	16	585	617	
Current tax		2,026	3,024	
Borrowings	22	71,062	71,468	
Other liabilities	24	17,277	22,450	
Provisions	25	25 153,287	172 604	
Non-current liabilities		155,201	172,694	
Borrowings	22	1,775,306	2,166,395	
Deferred tax	18	45,093	51,296	
Contract liabilities	4.2	16,180	929	
Other liabilities	24	236,495	189,336	
Derivative financial instruments	17	207,923	212,990	
Lease liabilities	16	6,538	7,132	
		2,287,535	2,628,078	
Total liabilities		2,440,822	2,800,772	
Equity				
Share capital	26	-	_	
Other reserve	-0	13,672	13,672	
Accumulated deficit		(42,411)	(347,515)	
Hedging reserve		(51,816)	(56,162)	
Total equity		(80,555)	(390,005)	
Total equity and liabilities		2,360,267	2,410,767	

Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security Group)

Consolidated statement of financial position (continued)

as at 31 December 2023

The notes on pages 30 to 72 form an integral part of these financial statements. The financial statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 5 March 2024. They were signed on its behalf by:

A J Wesson

Quaela

Director

Company registration number: 10783654

Consolidated statement of cash flows for the year ended 31 December 2023

		Group			
		Year ended 31 December 2023	Year ended 31 December 2022		
	Note	£'000	£'000		
Cash flow from operating activities					
Profit before tax		8,650	71,508		
Adjustments for:	40	00 500	400.000		
- Depreciation	12 5	99,588	106,036		
Write-down of rolling stockDepreciation of right-of-use assets	5 13	16,430 630	33,666 739		
- Write-down of inventory	73 5	-	151		
 Fair value adjustment on derivative financial instrument 	-	11,000	(37,424)		
- Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment		(1,103)	(2,666)		
- Amortisation of capitalised transaction costs	7	488	559		
- Finance expense	7	161,694	155,782		
- Finance income	6	(15,632)	(4,379)		
 Adjustment for non-cash element of pension charge 		(64)	346		
Operating cash flow before changes in working capital		281,681	324,318		
Decrease in finance lease receivables		1,265	1,170		
Increase in trade and other receivables and contract assets		(3,700)	(7,078)		
Increase in other liabilities and contract liabilities		44,834	5,336		
Increase/(decrease) in provisions Decrease in trade and other payables		25 (11,217)	(165) (1,053)		
Cash flow generated by operating activities		312,888	322,528		
Taxation paid		(16,946)	(32,146)		
Group relief receipt		(10,040)	2		
Interest received	6	15,632	4,379		
Net cash generated by operating activities		311,574	294,763		
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			,		
Cash flow from investing activities					
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment		(16,280)	(11,767)		
Proceeds from disposal of property, plant and equipment		1,103	3,889		
Net cash utilised in investing activities		(15,177)	(7,878)		
Cash flow from financing activities					
External borrowings paid	23	(54,212)	(54,212)		
Repayment of lease liability	16	(778)	(1,277)		
Interest paid on bonds	23	(85,648)	(84,934)		
Interest paid on loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited	23	(45,530)	(47,891)		
Profit Participating Shares dividend paid	23	(320)	(268)		
Interest paid on swaps	23	(9,008)	(7,506)		
Other financing fees		(1,944)	(4,343)		
Dividends paid	28	(33,700)	(40,700)		
Net cash utilised in financing activities		(231,140)	(241,131)		
Net movement in cash and cash equivalents		65,257	45,754		
Net foreign exchange difference	17	(505)	-5,754		
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	• •	270,818	225,064		
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	20	335,570	270,818		
•			, -		

Consolidated statement of changes in equity for the year at 31 December 2023

	Note	Share capital £'000	Share Premium £'000	Other reserve £'000	Hedging reserve £'000	Accumulated deficit £'000	Total equity £'000
Balance at 1 January 2022		-	-	13,672	(70,236)	(365,655)	(422,219)
Profit for the year Effective portion of changes		-	-	-	-	52,803	52,803
in fair value of cash flow							
hedges Transfer of loss on cash	17	-	-	-	13,189	-	13,189
flow hedges to Income							
statement	17	-	-	-	5,033	-	5,033
Transfer of loss on cash flow hedges to Property,							
plant and equipment	17	_	-	-	141	-	141
Revaluation of EUR cash							
deposits Tax charge on effective	17	-	-	-	-	-	-
portion of changes in fair							
value of cash flow hedges	17	-	-	-	(4,289)	-	(4,289)
Actuarial gain on defined benefit scheme after tax						6,037	6.027
Total comprehensive	-			<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	0,037	6,037
income		-	-	-	14,074	58,840	72,914
Dividend paid	28_			<u> </u>		(40,700)	(40,700)
Balance at 31 December 2022		_	_	13,672	(56,162)	(347,515)	(390,005)
	_			10,012	(00,102)	(0 11 ,0 10)	(000,000)
Learn Contlant and						(000)	(000)
Loss for the year Effective portion of changes		-	-	-	-	(208)	(208)
in fair value of cash flow							
hedges	17	-	-	-	1,187	-	1,187
Transfer of loss on cash flow hedges to Income							
statement	17	-	-	-	4,894	-	4,894
Transfer of loss on cash							
flow hedges to Property, plant and equipment	17	_	_	_	174	_	174
Revaluation of EUR cash	,,				174		174
deposits	17	-	-	-	(505)	-	(505)
Tax charge on effective portion of changes in fair							
value of cash flow hedges	17	_	-	_	(1,404)	-	(1,404)
Actuarial loss on defined					,		
benefit scheme after tax	_					(1,550)	(1,550)
Total comprehensive income		_	_	_	4,346	(1,758)	2,588
Issue of share capital	26	-	340,562	-		(1,100)	340,562
Capital reduction	26	-	(340,562)	-	-	340,562	(00 700)
Dividend paid Balance at 31 December	28_	-	-	-	-	(33,700)	(33,700)
2023		-	-	13,672	(51,816)	(42,411)	(80,555)
	_						

Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries (Security Group)

Consolidated statement of changes in equity

for the year at 31 December 2023

Dividends of £327,184 (2022: £399,020) per share were paid during the year.

"Other reserve" arose as a consequence of the 2017 restructure, by which the Company acquired 100% of the share capital of Eversholt Investment Limited from Eversholt UK Rails Limited. The Group is accounted for under merger accounting principles, on the basis that the Company and Eversholt Investment Limited were controlled by UK Rails S.A R.L both before and after the group reconstruction. There was therefore no loss of control of the subsidiary undertakings during the restructure. The results of the Group have been (and continue to be) prepared on the basis that the Group has always existed in its current form.

The amount in Other reserve is the difference on consolidation arising from the change in the head of group post the reorganisation, being the difference between the share capital and share premium from the previous head of the group (Eversholt Investment Limited) and the new head (Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited).

Notes to the consolidated annual financial statements

for the year ended 31 December 2023

1. General information

Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited is a private company incorporated in England and Wales and is limited by shares (see note 26). The registered office of the Company is First Floor, Chancery House, 53-64 Chancery Lane, London, WC2A 1QS, United Kingdom.

2. Basis of preparation

These financial statements are presented in sterling (£'000), which is also the Group's functional currency. All amounts have been rounded to the nearest thousand, unless otherwise indicated.

These financial statements comprise the consolidated financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited and subsidiaries ("Group"), together with the Company only financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited ("Company").

2.1 Basis of consolidation

All subsidiaries are consolidated from the date that the Company gains control.

The Company controls an entity when it is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee.

The acquisition method of accounting is used when subsidiaries are acquired by the Group. The cost of acquisition is measured at the fair value of the consideration, including contingent consideration, given at the date of completion. Acquisition-related costs are recognised as an expense in the Income statement in the period in which they are incurred. The acquired assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities are measured at their fair values at the date of acquisition.

Entities that are controlled by the Company are consolidated until the date that control ceases. All intercompany transactions are eliminated on consolidation.

2.2 Compliance with IFRS

The consolidated financial statements of the Group have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for derivative financial instruments and defined pension scheme assets measured at fair value. These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IFRSs, issued by the IASB and endorsed for use in the UK by the UK Endorsement Board, referred to as "UK-adopted IFRS".

UK endorsed IFRSs may differ from IFRSs as issued by the IASB if, at this point in time, new or amended IFRSs have not been adopted by the UK. At 31 December 2023, there were no unendorsed standards effective for the year ended 31 December 2023 affecting these financial statements, and there was no difference between IFRSs adopted by the UK and IFRSs issued by the IASB in terms of their application to the Company and the Group.

IFRSs comprise accounting standards issued by the IASB and its predecessor body as well as interpretations issued by the IFRS Interpretations Committee and its predecessor body.

2.3 Standards and interpretations issued by the IASB

During the year, the Group adopted IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts and a number of amendments to standards which were UK endorsed and effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023. They have no material effect on the financial statements, unless otherwise stated:

IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts

In 2017, the IASB issued IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts, a comprehensive new accounting standard for insurance contracts covering recognition and measurement, presentation and disclosure.

IFRS 17 replaces IFRS 4 Insurance Contracts issued in 2005. IFRS 17 applies to all types of insurance contracts (i.e., life, non-life, direct insurance and reinsurance), regardless of the type of entities that issue them, as well as to certain guarantees and financial instruments with discretionary participation features; a few scope exceptions will apply. IFRS 17's overall objective is to provide an accounting model for insurance contracts that is more useful and consistent.

The Group does not have any contracts that meet the definition of an insurance contract under IFRS 17.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

2. Basis of preparation (continued)

2.3 Standards and interpretations issued by the IASB (continued)

Definition of Accounting Estimates – Amendments to IAS 8

The Group has adopted the amendments to IAS 8 for the first time in the current year. The amendments replace the definition of a "change in accounting estimates" with a definition of "accounting estimates". Under the new definition, accounting estimates are "monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty". The definition of a change in accounting estimates was deleted.

Disclosure of Accounting Policies - Amendments to IAS 1 and IFRS Practice Statement 2

The Group has adopted the amendments to IAS 1 for the first time in the current year. The amendments change the requirements in IAS 1 with regard to disclosure of accounting policies. The amendments replace the term "significant accounting policies" with "material accounting policy information". Accounting policy information is material if, when considered together with other information included in the financial statements, it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements.

The supporting paragraphs in IAS 1 are also amended to clarify that accounting policy information that relates to immaterial transactions, other events or conditions is generally immaterial and need not be disclosed. However, accounting policy information may be material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial. However, not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material.

In light of the above therefore and in comparison with disclosure in the Annual report and financial statements for 2022:

- the reference to "significant accounting policies" has been replaced by "material accounting policies"; and:
- policies in relation to "Foreign currencies", "Inventories" and "Provisions" are no longer included.

The IASB has also developed guidance and examples to explain and demonstrate the application of the "four-step materiality process" described in IFRS Practice Statement 2.

Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction – Amendments to IAS 12

The Group has adopted the amendments to IAS 12 for the first time in the current year. The amendments introduce a further exception from the initial recognition exemption. Under the amendments, an entity does not apply the initial recognition exemption for transactions that give rise to equal taxable and deductible temporary differences. Depending on the applicable tax law, equal taxable and deductible temporary differences may arise on initial recognition of an asset and liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and affects neither accounting profit nor taxable profit.

Following the amendments to IAS 12, an entity is required to recognise the related deferred tax asset and liability, with the recognition of any deferred tax asset being subject to the recoverability criteria in IAS 12.

Amendments to IAS 12 Income Taxes—International Tax Reform—Pillar Two Model Rules

The Group has adopted the amendments to IAS 12 for the first time in the current year. The IASB amends the scope of IAS 12 to clarify that the Standard applies to income taxes arising from tax law enacted or substantively enacted to implement the Pillar Two model rules published by the OECD, including tax law that implements qualified domestic minimum top-up taxes described in those rules.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

2. Basis of preparation (continued)

2.3 Standards and interpretations issued by the IASB (continued)

Amendments to IAS 12 Income Taxes— International Tax Reform—Pillar Two Model Rules (continued)

The amendments introduce a temporary exception to the accounting requirements for deferred taxes in IAS 12, so that an entity would neither recognise nor disclose information about deferred tax assets and liabilities related to Pillar Two income taxes.

As required by the amendments, the Group can confirm that it has applied the exception and there are no Pillar Two taxes to be reported. Specifically, on 20 June 2023, the government of the UK, where the Group's ultimate parent company and controlling entity is incorporated, enacted the Pillar Two income taxes legislation effective from 1 January 2024. Under the legislation, the parent company will be required to pay, in the UK, top-up tax on profits of its subsidiaries that are taxed at an effective tax rate of less than 15 per cent. As the entities within the Group are all UK tax resident, it is not expected that there will be Pillar Two taxes payable once the rules come into effect.

Other

At 31 December 2023, a number of amendments to standards have been issued by the IASB, which are not effective for the Group's financial statements as at 31 December 2023. Subject to UK adoption (unless otherwise stated), they are applicable for the following accounting periods and are not anticipated to have a material impact on the financial statements:

Effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024 – all adopted during 2023:

- Supplier Finance Arrangements (Amendments to IAS 7 and IFRS 7);
- Amendments to IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements a) Non-current Liabilities with Covenants; b) Deferral of Effective Date Amendment; c) Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-Current;
- Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback (Amendments to IFRS 16).

Effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2025:

 Amendments to IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates: Lack of Exchangeability.

2.4 Going concern

The Directors have considered the Group's forecasts and projections; current financial resources (including cash of £336m (2022: £271m) and undrawn committed borrowing facilities of £450m as at 31 December 2023 (2022: £450m undrawn)); projected performance against financial covenants; the high level of forecast revenue underpinned by existing lease agreements; the legal arrangements in place in the event of an operator default and the extent to which the UK Government is the "operator of last resort" in such circumstances; and potential mitigating actions. Downside and non-recovery of contracted revenue have been considered against the most recent forecasts in assessing the level of forecast revenue that would need to be lost before the Security Group breached any of its borrowing covenants. The Directors are satisfied that under all reasonable sensitivities the Group has adequate resources to continue in existence for the period of at least 12 months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Accordingly, the Directors continue to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies

The material accounting policies adopted are set out below and have been applied consistently to all years presented in these financial statements.

3.1 Accounting for lease transactions

The Group as lessee

The Group assesses whether a contract contains a lease, at contract inception and recognises a right-ofuse asset and a corresponding lease liability for all lease arrangements, except for leases whose term does not exceed one year or leases of low valued items. For such leases, the Group recognises lease payments as an operating expense on a straight-line basis.

The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of outstanding lease payments at the commencement date, discounted at the rate implicit in the lease, or the Group's incremental borrowing rate if the implicit rate is not readily available. The incremental borrowing rate reflects the rate at which funds could be borrowed for a period equal to the lease term, where borrowing is secured on the leased asset.

Lease payments comprise fixed payments. If applicable, lease payments also include:

- Variable payments determined by an index or rate;
- Amounts expected to be paid under a residual value guarantee;
- The exercise price of a purchase option, if reasonably certain that the option will be exercised;
 and
- Any payment due on lease termination, if the lease term reflects such termination.

The lease liability is subsequently measured by increasing the carrying amount to reflect interest on the lease liability and by reducing the carrying amount to reflect lease payments.

The lease liability (with consequent adjustment to the right-of-use asset) is re-measured if:

- The lease term changes or there is a change in the assessment of whether a purchase option will be exercised - the liability is updated to equal the present value of the revised payments, using a revised discount rate at that time.
- The lease payments change because of a change in the rate/index or expected residual value guarantee payment the liability is updated to equal the present value of the revised payments, using the original discount rate. Revised discount rates are used if payment changes arise from a floating interest rate change.
- A lease is modified and the change is not accounted for as a new lease the liability is updated to equal the present value of the revised cashflows, using a revised discount rate.

The right-of-use asset comprises the initial measurement of the lease liability, lease payments made by lease commencement and any initial direct costs, depreciated straight-line over the terms of the related two leases (being 17 years, 9 months and 5 years, 9 months), it is subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses.

The Group as lessor

A lease is classified as a finance lease if it transfers substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to the lessee. Otherwise, the lease is classified as an operating lease.

The Group enters into operating lease arrangements as lessor with respect to rolling stock and other railway assets, classified as Property, plant and equipment (note 12).

If the Group is an intermediate lessor, it accounts for the headlease and the sublease as two separate arrangements.

Rental income from operating leases is recognised on a straight-line basis over the lease term of the related lease. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiation and arranging an operating lease are added to the initial carrying amount of the lease asset and recognised straight-line over the lease term and subsequent direct costs are expensed as incurred.

Amounts due from lessees under a finance lease are recognised at an amount equal to the Group's net investment in the leases. Finance lease income is allocated to periods so as to reflect a constant periodic rate of return on the Group's net investment in respect of the lease.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.2 Finance income and expense

Finance income and expense for all interest bearing non-derivative financial instruments is recognised in "Finance income" and "Finance expense" in the Income statement using the effective interest rate method. The effective interest rate method is a way of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or a financial liability and of allocating the interest income or expense over the relevant periods.

The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts or payments through the expected life of the financial instrument or, where appropriate, a shorter period, to the net carrying amount of the financial asset or financial liability on initial recognition. When calculating the effective interest rate, the Group estimates cash flows considering all contractual terms of the financial instrument but excluding future credit losses.

The calculation includes all amounts paid or received by the Group that are an integral part of the effective interest rate of a financial instrument, including transaction costs and all other premiums or discounts. Borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets which are assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale are added to the cost of those assets until such time as the assets are substantially ready for their intended use.

Finance expense also includes interest payable in relation to derivative instruments and lease liability interest, together with interest on overdue tax.

3.3 Fees and other income

Income is recognised on satisfaction of the performance obligation in relation to the service required by the customer and when control of that service is passed to the customer. Income which forms an integral part of the effective interest rate of a financial instrument is recognised as an adjustment to the effective interest rate and recorded in "Finance income".

3.4 Income tax

Income tax comprises current and deferred tax.

Current tax is the tax expected to be payable on the taxable profit for the year, calculated using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the year and any adjustment to tax payable in respect of previous years. Current tax assets and liabilities are offset when the Group intends to settle on a net basis and the legal right to offset exists.

Deferred tax is recognised on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the Statement of financial position and the amounts attributed to such assets and liabilities for tax purposes. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences and deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which deductible temporary differences can be utilised.

Deferred tax is calculated using the tax rates expected to apply in the years in which the assets will be realised or the liabilities settled, based on tax rates and laws enacted, or substantively enacted, by the end of the year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset if, and only if:

- (a) there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities; and
- (b) the deferred tax assets and the deferred tax liabilities relate to income tax levied by the same taxation authority on either:
 - (i) the same taxable entity; or
 - (ii) different taxable entities that intended to either settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax liabilities and assets are expected to be settled or recovered.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.5 Property, plant and equipment

In accordance with IFRS 3 "Business Combinations" rolling stock and other railway assets were restated to their fair value upon acquisition of the Group following a business combination in December 2010.

In the normal course of business, rolling stock and other railway assets are recognised at cost and are depreciated on a straight-line basis over their useful economic lives to their estimated residual value. The useful economic life depends on the class of vehicle and type of asset and ranges from 20 to 40 years. Useful economic lives and carrying values are reviewed at least annually.

In relation to the construction of rolling stock and other railway assets:

- i) Progress payments paid to third parties are capitalised.
- ii) Interest costs are capitalised to the extent that they are incurred in relation to borrowings, which are attributable to the expenditure necessary to progress the construction of assets.
- iii) Assets in the course of construction are not depreciated until they are available for use.

Equipment, fixtures and fittings are stated at cost, being the fair value at acquisition date less any impairment losses and depreciation calculated on a straight-line basis to write-down the assets over 2 to 5 years.

Assets held under finance leases are depreciated over the expected useful lives on the same basis as owned assets or, where shorter, over the term of the relevant lease.

The depreciation charge is included in the Income statement as detailed in notes 5 and 8.

The gain or loss arising on the disposal or scrapping of an asset is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in the Income statement.

At each reporting date, the Group reviews the carrying value of its rolling stock and railway assets to determine whether there is any indication that the assets have suffered an impairment loss. If there is an indication that impairment exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated to determine the extent of the impairment.

The recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and risks specific to the asset.

If the recoverable amount of an asset is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount is reduced to its recoverable amount. The impairment loss is recognised immediately in the Income statement.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised immediately in the Income statement. The associated credit is recognised in the Income statement.

3.6 Subsidiaries

The Group classifies investments in entities which it controls as subsidiaries. The Group's investments in subsidiaries are stated at cost being the fair value at acquisition date less any impairment losses. Any impairment loss recognised in prior years shall be reversed through the Income statement if, and only if, there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount of the investment in the subsidiary since the last impairment loss was recognised.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.7 Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised in the Group's Statement of financial position when the Group becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

Classification and measurement

Financial assets are classified and measured by reference to the business model in which the assets are managed and their cash flow characteristics. Details in relation to financial liabilities are considered below.

The Group holds the following classes of financial instruments:

Trade and other receivables

These are held in order to collect the related contractual cash flows and contain contractual terms that give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest. They are initially recorded at fair value plus any directly attributable transaction costs and are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method, less impairment losses.

They are derecognised when either borrowers repay their obligations, or the loans are sold or written off, or substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership are transferred.

Cash and cash equivalents

For the purpose of the Statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents include highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of change in value. Such investments are normally those with less than three months' maturity from the date of acquisition, and include cash.

Financial liabilities

Financial liabilities are classified as either financial liabilities at "fair value through profit or loss" or "other" financial liabilities.

Other than derivative liabilities, financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value less any transaction costs that are directly attributable to the purchase or issue. Subsequent to initial recognition, financial liabilities, other than derivatives are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method.

The Group derecognises the financial liability when the obligations specified in the contract expire, are discharged or cancelled.

Impairment of financial assets

Allowance for lifetime expected credit losses ("ECL") is recognised for:

- Trade receivables and Contract assets which result from transactions within the scope of IFRS 15 and which do not contain a significant financing component; and
- Finance lease receivables which are outside the scope of IFRS 9 for classification and measurement purposes, but in the scope for impairment.

12-month ECL allowance is carried for other financial assets carried at amortised cost where the credit risk has not increased significantly since the initial recognition. Where credit risk has increased significantly, lifetime ECL allowance will be carried.

Financial assets for which there is objective evidence of impairment, are considered to be in default or otherwise credit-impaired for disclosure purposes.

Financial assets (and the related impairment allowances) are written off, either partially or in full, when there is no realistic prospect of recovery. The amounts written off take into account the proceeds from realisation of any collateral underpinning the asset.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

Restructuring/renegotiation of financial instruments

A financial asset or financial liability that is renegotiated/restructured is derecognised if the existing agreement is cancelled and a new agreement is made on substantially different terms, or if the terms of an existing agreement are modified such that the renegotiated/restructured asset or liability is a substantially different financial instrument. The difference between the carrying value of the original agreement and the amount at which the new agreement is initially recognised, is reflected in the Income statement.

Where the terms are not substantially different, the carrying value of the original (unmodified) instrument is replaced by the present value of the cashflows of the modified instrument, discounted at the effective interest rate of the original instrument. Any corresponding adjustment is recognised in the Income statement.

Offsetting financial assets and financial liabilities

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the Statement of financial position when there is a legally enforceable right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

Derivatives and hedge accounting

The Group enters into a variety of derivative financial instruments to manage its exposure to interest rate and foreign exchange rate fluctuations.

Derivative financial instruments are recognised at fair value. A derivative with a positive fair value is recognised as a financial asset whereas a derivative with a negative fair value is recognised as a financial liability. Where derivatives do not qualify for hedge accounting the gain or loss on remeasurement to fair value is recognised immediately in the Income statement. However, where derivatives qualify for hedge accounting, the Group recognises the effective part of any gain or loss on the derivative financial instrument in Other comprehensive income, which is accounted for in the Hedging reserve. Any ineffective portion of the hedge is recognised immediately in the Income statement. The effective part of any gain/loss is the lower of:

- (a) the cumulative gain or loss on the hedging instrument from hedge inception; and
- (b) the cumulative gain or loss in the fair value of hedged item from hedge inception.

When the hedging relationship ends the hedging gain or loss recognised in Other comprehensive income is reclassified to the Income statement when the hedged item is recognised in the Income statement. When the hedged item relates to a capital expenditure transaction and the hedging relationship ends, the hedging gain or loss recognised in Other comprehensive income is amortised to Property, plant and equipment over the life of the hedged item. If the hedging instrument is terminated, related amounts remain in the hedging reserve provided that the hedged future cashflows are still expected to occur.

Movements in deferred tax relating to the effective portion of changes in fair value of derivatives qualifying for hedge accounting are recognised in Other comprehensive income and accumulated in the Hedging reserve.

Foreign currency denominated non-derivative financial assets can also be used to manage exposure to foreign exchange rate fluctuations. Where qualifying for hedge accounting, the effective part of exchange differences arising on translating the carrying value of financial assets will be recognised in Other comprehensive income, which is accounted for in the Hedging reserve. Events affecting the hedge relationship are accounted for in the manner as described when the hedging instrument is a derivative.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.7 Financial instruments (continued)

Determination of fair value

All financial instruments are recognised initially at fair value. In the normal course of business, the fair value of a financial instrument on initial recognition is the transaction price (that is, the fair value of the consideration paid or received). If there is a difference on initial recognition between the transaction price and the fair value of financial instruments whose fair value is based on a quoted price in an active market or a valuation technique that uses only data from observable markets, that difference is recognised as a trading gain or loss at that time (a "day one gain or loss"). In all other cases, the day one gain or loss is deferred and recognised in the income statement over the life of the transaction until the transaction matures or settled early.

Subsequent to initial recognition, the fair values of financial instruments measured at fair value that are quoted in active markets are based on bid prices for assets held and offer prices for liabilities issued. When independent prices are not available, fair values are determined by using valuation techniques which refer to observable market data. These include comparison to similar instruments where market observable prices exist, discounted cash flow analysis and other valuation techniques commonly used by market participants.

Where required, fair values are calculated by discounting future cash flows on financial instruments, using equivalent current interest rates and, where appropriate, incorporate credit and debit valuation adjustments which reflect counterparty and issuer credit risk as well as funding valuation adjustments incorporated to reflect associated funding costs.

Fair values are categorised into different levels in a fair value hierarchy based on the inputs used in the valuation techniques as follows:

- Level 1: quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices).
- Level 3: inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

If the inputs used to measure the fair value of an asset or a liability fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy, then the fair value measurement is categorised in its entirety in the same level of the fair value hierarchy as the lowest level input that is significant to the entire measurement. Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy are recognised at the end of the year during which the change occurred.

3.8 Statement of cash flows

The Statement of cash flows has been prepared on the basis that, with the exception of tax related transactions which are classified under "Operating activities", movements in intercompany balances are shown under the heading of "Financing activities". Such movements arise ultimately from the Group's financing activities, through which the Group will acquire resources intended to generate future income and cash flows.

3.9 Share capital

Shares are classified as equity when there is no contractual obligation to transfer cash or other financial assets.

Dividends payable in relation to equity shares are recognised as a liability in the year in which they are declared.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.10 Maintenance income, costs, contract assets and liabilities

Following the industry standard and as acknowledged by legislation, heavy maintenance services are provided to successive lessees based on a whole-of-life model. Amounts received under these arrangements that relate to maintenance services to be performed in future years are included in contract liabilities. When maintenance services are performed, the cost of which will be recovered under these arrangements only in future years, the future recoverable amount is included in contract assets.

Revenue from maintenance services rendered is recognised when the services are provided and performance obligations satisfied. In all cases maintenance costs are expensed as incurred. Such amounts can include costs incidental to services (e.g. storage and appropriate development costs) as well as direct maintenance expenditure.

3.11 Retirement benefit schemes

The Group provides defined benefit and defined contribution schemes for directors and staff. The defined benefit scheme is funded by contributions partly from the employees and partly from the Group at rates assessed by an independent actuary. These contributions are invested separately from the Group's assets.

The Group's obligation in respect of defined benefit pension plans is calculated by estimating the amount of future benefit that employees have earned in return for their service in the current and prior years; that benefit is discounted to determine its present value, and the fair value of any plan assets (at bid price) is deducted. The Group determines the net interest on the net defined benefit liability/asset for the year by applying the discount rate used to measure the defined benefit obligation/asset at the beginning of the annual period to the net defined benefit liability/asset.

Remeasurements arising from defined benefit plans comprise actuarial gains and losses, the return on plan assets (excluding interest) and the effect of the asset ceiling (if any, excluding interest). The Group recognises them immediately in Other comprehensive income and all other expenses related to defined benefit plans in administrative expense in the Income statement.

The calculation of the defined benefit obligation is performed by a qualified actuary using the projected unit credit method. When the calculation results in a benefit to the Group, having taken into account the fair value of any plan assets, the recognised asset is limited to the present value of benefits available in the form of any future refunds from the plan or reductions in future contributions and takes into account the adverse effect of any minimum funding requirements.

The defined benefit asset recognised in the Statement of financial position represents the fair value of plan assets less present value of defined benefit obligation adjusted for unrecognised past service costs.

Payments to defined contribution retirement benefit schemes are charged as an expense as they fall due.

3.12 Preference shares

Preference shares issued by the Group are classified as a liability where the holder of these shares has a fixed entitlement to a dividend. The dividend payable is recorded within finance expense.

3.13 Use of judgements, estimates and assumptions

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, management are required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities. This can lead to measurement that involves uncertainty. In such case, an accounting estimate is developed to achieve the objective established by the accounting policy. Developing accounting estimates involves the use of judgements or assumptions based on the latest available, reliable information, reflecting historical experience and other relevant factors.

Actual results may differ from those estimates. The estimates and underlying assumptions are accordingly reviewed on an on-going basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the year in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that year or in the year of revision and future years if the revision affects both current and future years.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

3.13 Use of judgements, estimates and assumptions (continued)

In addition, IAS 1 "presentation of Financial Statements", requires disclosure of judgements made by management in applying an entity's accounting policies, other than those relating to estimation uncertainty (see below). As in prior years, no significant judgements are noted. Other than in relation to the valuation of the defined pension obligations, the value in use of rolling stock and tax, there are no significant estimates and assumptions in applying the Group's accounting policies. Accounting estimates are considered significant in the context of IAS 1, if there is a significant risk of a material change to the carrying value of assets and liabilities within the next year.

Significant estimates and assumptions in applying the Group's accounting policies

The following are the areas involving significant estimates and assumptions that management have made in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.

- Valuation of defined benefit retirement scheme see note 30; and
- Recoverability and value in use of rolling stock see note 3.13b and 12;
- Tax see note 11.

a. Valuation of defined benefit retirement scheme

In making their estimate of the valuation of the defined benefit pension scheme, the Directors have made a number of assumptions, based on advice from an independent actuary. The Directors are required to estimate the future rates of inflation, discount rates and life expectancy of members, each of which may have a material impact on the valuation of the defined benefit pension scheme. Sensitivities to changes in these assumptions are shown in note 30.

b. Recoverable value in use of rolling stock assets

The Group undertakes a review of carrying values of its rolling stock assets at least annually.

If there is an indication of impairment of a specific rolling stock fleet, a loss will be recognised to reduce the carrying value to its recoverable value, as determined by its value in use. Value in use is calculated based on the forecast rentals which the assets will generate over their remaining useful economic lives, having regard to the fleet's current and future prospects under a range of re-leasing scenarios. Future rentals are forecast based on past performance, expectation of future performance and market information. Forecast future rentals are discounted assuming a market pre-tax discount rate incorporating the time value of money and asset specific risks.

Recoverable value is sensitive to changes in the assumptions described above. The table below illustrates the impact of changes in assumptions on recoverable value for the Group's rolling stock fleet as a whole:

Group

	Recoverable value Increase/(decrease)	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
End of final lease term		
1 year increase	44,578	64,182
1 year reduction	(43,746)	(62,911)
Projected rentals:		
1% increase	17,325	19,735
1% reduction	(17,325)	(19,735)
Discount rate*:		
0.3% (2022: 0.3%) increase	(55,270)	(58,916)
0.3% (2022: 0.3%) reduction	57,566	`61,389

^{* 0.3%} change is used in the discount rate sensitivity analysis, in light of the current market conditions.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies (continued)

c. Tax

The Group's current tax expense and current tax asset/liability reflect management's best estimate and judgement regarding the amount of UK corporation tax payable for the current and previous periods. Management uses its judgement to evaluate uncertain tax provisions, which are assessed on advice from independent tax advisers and the status of ongoing discussions with the relevant tax authorities.

The assumptions in relation to the above are the only key areas that may have a significant risk of causing material adjustments to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year.

The consolidated financial statements include other areas of judgement and accounting estimates. While these areas do not meet the definition under IAS 1 of material accounting estimates or critical accounting judgements, the recognition and measurement of certain material assets and liabilities are based on assumptions and/or are subject to longer term uncertainties. The other areas of judgement and accounting estimates are useful economic lives of rolling stock and the recognition of maintenance income (note 4.1).

4. Revenue from contracts with customers

4.1 Revenue information

The Group generates revenue primarily from the rental of rolling stock assets under operating leases and where applicable, from the provision of maintenance services. Arising entirely in the UK, total income can be analysed as follows:

	Group	
	Year ended 31 December	Year ended 31 December
	2023	2022
	£'000	£'000
Operating lease rental income	298,788	320,599
Finance lease income	270	366
Revenue from contracts with customers		
- Maintenance income	23,393	52,633
- Other income	3,327	2,305
	325,778	375,903

Maintenance income

Maintenance income from contracts with customers arises wholly in the UK and is recognised as services are provided over time. Revenue (and the terms of payments by customers) is determined by reference to transaction prices within formal contracts between the Group and its customers which are adjusted periodically by reference to pricing indices.

Maintenance revenue is recognised when control of the service is transferred to the customer. This is measured by reference to consideration specified in the contract with a customer and maintenance expenditure incurred (i.e. applying an input method regarded by the Group, as being representative of work performed and therefore performance obligations being satisfied). Contract liabilities are expected to be recognised as revenue over the course of contracts (which are typically 10 years or less), as expenditure is incurred.

The transaction price allocated to (partially) unsatisfied performance obligations as at 31 December 2023 is set out below.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Revenue from contracts with customers (continued)

4.1 Revenue information (continued)

As maintenance expenditure is incurred, the Group expects that these performance obligations will be satisfied (i.e. income will be generated) in the following periods:

	Group	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
Within 1 year	34,026	43,867
1-5 years	119,428	116,099
	153,454	159,966

Other income

Other income primarily relates to the provision in the UK of asset management services £3,327,000 (2022: £2,305,000).

The transaction price allocated to (partially) unsatisfied performance obligations as at 31 December 2023 is set out below.

Performance obligations are expected to be fulfilled (i.e. income will be generated) in relation to customers in the following periods:

	Group	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
Within 1 year	1,697	2,600
1-2 years	707	1,600
2-5 years	-	667
>5 years	<u>-</u> _	
	2,404	4,867

Revenue is recognised over time as services are provided (when the customers receive the benefit), as determined by reference to transaction prices agreed with customers. There are no contract balances or trade receivables held in relation to this.

4.2 Contract balances

The following table provides information about contract assets and contract liabilities from contracts with customers.

Contract assets, contract liabilities and trade receivables are as follows:

		Group		
	As at 31 December 2023 £'000	As at 31 December 2022 £'000	As at 1 January 2022 £'000	
Contract assets	12,755	6,808	2,855	
Contract liabilities	23,430	9,554	10,567	
Trade receivables	9,223	7,793	9,380	

The contract assets relate to the Group's rights to consideration for services provided but not billed at the reporting date. The contract assets are reduced as the customer is billed for services in accordance with the contracted billing profile.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Revenue from contracts with customers (continued)

4.2 Contract balances (continued)

The contract liabilities relate to consideration received from customers for maintenance of rolling stock in advance of related services being provided.

The amount of £9,554,000 (2022: £10,567,000) recognised in contract liabilities at the beginning of the year has been recognised as revenue for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Current year movements on these amounts can be attributed to normal business activity (i.e. the recognition of revenue; maintenance services performed; amounts invoiced; and consideration for services received in advance of performing the maintenance activity). There are no adjustments to performance obligations satisfied in the prior year.

5. Cost of sales

	Group	
	Year ended	Year ended
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
Depreciation – rolling stock and other railway assets (note 12)	(99,509)	(106,002)
Write-down of rolling stock (note 12)	(16,430)	(33,666)
Depreciation – right-of-use asset – other railway assets (note 13)	(630)	(739)
Maintenance cost	(18,128)	(29,278)
Write-down in the value of inventories	-	(151)
	(134,697)	(169,836)

6. Finance income

	Group	
		Year ended 31 December 2022
	2023 £'000	£'000
Bank interest	15,632	4,379

Finance income represents income on financial assets carried at amortised cost.

7. Finance expense

	Group	
	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000
Interest payable to Eversholt UK Rails Limited	(45,530)	(47,891)
Profit participating preference share dividend	(498)	(254)
Interest payable on bonds	(85,056)	(84,400)
Bonds – other finance costs	(3,205)	(3,305)
Fees payable on undrawn committed borrowing facilities	(1,596)	(1,691)
Amortisation of capitalised transaction costs	(488)	(559)
Finance expense in relation to financial liabilities carried at		
amortised cost	(136,373)	(138,100)
Transfer from hedging reserve (note 17)	(4,894)	(5,033)
Lease liability interest (note 16)	(152)	(197)
Interest payable in relation to swaps	(9,618)	(7,472)
Other finance costs	(11,145)	(5,539)
Total	(162,182)	(156,341)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

8. Administrative expense

Other than payroll costs in note 9, administrative expense includes:	Group	
	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000
Foreign exchange loss	(5)	(6)
Depreciation – other assets	(79)	(34)
Defined contribution pension costs	(903)	(799)
Fees payable to the Company's auditor for the audit of the Group's annual		
financial statements	(557)	(636)
Non-audit fees payable to the Company's auditor	(20)	-

Audit fees shown above include £62,000 (2022: £73,000) payable to Company's auditor for the audit of the Company's annual financial statements.

9. Staff numbers and costs

The average monthly number of persons employed by the Group (including Directors of the Company and of its subsidiaries) during the year was as follows:

	Group	
	Year ended	Year ended
	31 December	31 December
	2023	2022
	Number	Number
Directors	5	5
Operations	41	44
Administration	60	54
	106	103

The aggregate payroll costs of these persons were as follows:

	Group	
	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000
Wages and salaries Social security costs Contributions to defined contribution pension scheme Defined benefit pension scheme service cost	(13,613) (1,941) (903) (237) (16,694)	(12,617) (1,638) (799) (438) (15,492)

10. Directors' emoluments

	Company	
		Year ended
		31 December
	2023 £'000	2022 £'000
Directors' emoluments for services to the Group	(2,629)	(2,502)

The emoluments of the highest paid Director, including benefits in kind were £1,130,000 (2022: £1,075,000).

The accrued pension contributions paid by the Group in respect of the highest paid Director for the year were £nil (2022: £nil).

None of the Directors has any share options or interests in the share capital of the Company. The Directors are the only key management personnel.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

11. Income tax charge

	Note	Group Year ended Year ende 31 December 31 Decemb 2023 2022 £'000 £'000	
Current tax			
UK Corporation tax			
- On current year result		(15,265)	(30,231)
 On prior year result 		(683)	1,920
		(15,948)	(28,311)
Deferred tax			
Origination and reversal of temporary differences	18	5,047	10,744
Change in tax rate	18	927 2,3	
Adjustment in respect of prior year	18	1,116	(3,480)
		7,090	9,606
Income tax charge		(8,858) (18,705)	

Corporation tax has been calculated by reference to the current tax rate of 23.5% (2022:19.0%).

Deferred tax is calculated by reference to the tax rates that apply when the corresponding deferred tax asset is realised or deferred tax liability settled. The applicable rates are those rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by 31 December 2023 and are as follows:

 For periods:
 %

 Prior to 1 April 2023
 19.0

 Post 31 March 2023
 25.0

This has led to the tax (charge)/credit attributable to "change in tax rate" shown in the above analysis.

The following table reconciles the tax charge which would apply if all profits had been taxed at 23.5% (2022: 19.0%).

	Group	
	Year ended 31 December 2023 £'000	Year ended 31 December 2022 £'000
Profit before tax	8,650	71,508
Taxation at corporation tax rate of 23.5% (2022: 19.0%)	(2,031)	(13,587)
Change in tax rate	927	2,342
Prior years adjustment	433	(1,560)
Non-taxable income	6,240 4,	
Permanent tax differences	(527)	(3,115)
Transfer pricing adjustment	(3,575)	-
Unrecognised tax attribute*	(10,325)	(6,954)
Income tax charge	(8,858)	(18,705)

*Unrecognised tax attribute principally relates to interest expense disallowed for tax purposes in the financial year under the Corporate Interest Restriction (CIR) rules of £10,163,000. The Group does not expect to have sufficient interest allowance in future years for the asset to unwind and as such a deferred tax asset has not been recognised. There was also £162,000 relating to tax losses which the group does not expect to be able to utilise.

In addition to the amount charged to the Income statement, the aggregate amount of deferred tax relating to components of other comprehensive income, resulted in a loss of £887,000 recognised in total comprehensive income (2022: £6,303,000 loss).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

11. Income tax charge (continued)

Tax receivable in the Statement of financial position

The Group's tax receivable at 31 December 2023 is £9,727,000 (31 December 2022: £9,727,000).

This relates to tax recoverable in relation to prior years, following the settlement of a number of outstanding issues with tax authorities in 2021. The tax receivable amount is the Group's expected value of amounts to be recovered, determined by reference to the measurement principles of IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments.

12. Property, plant and equipment

Group	Rolling stock and other		
	Other assets £'000	railway assets £'000	Total £'000
Cost			
Balance at 1 January 2022	346	3,272,457	3,272,803
Additions	-	11,908	11,908
Disposals		(192,828)	(192,828)
Balance at 31 December 2022	346	, ,	3,091,883
Additions	316	16,138	16,454
Disposals	(247)	(106,684)	(106,931)
Balance at 31 December 2023	415	3,000,991	3,001,406
Accumulated depreciation and write-downs			
Balance at 1 January 2022	303	1,172,070	1,172,373
Charge for the year	34	106,002	106,036
Write-down	-	33,666	33,666
Disposals		(191,605)	(191,605)
Balance at 31 December 2022	337	1,120,133	1,120,470
Charge for the year	79	99,509	99,588
Write-down	-	16,430	16,430
Disposals	(247)	(106,684)	(106,931)
Balance at 31 December 2023	169	1,129,388	1,129,557
Carrying value at 31 December 2023	246	1,871,603	1,871,849
Carrying value at 31 December 2022	9	1,971,404	1,971,413

Other assets relate to equipment, fixtures and fittings.

The depreciation charge on rolling stock is included within cost of sales in the Income statement. The depreciation on other assets is included in administrative expense. Following a review of recoverable values, the Group has written down the net book value of rolling stock by £16,430,000 (2022: £33,666,000). This reflects the extent to which the net book value of rolling stock exceeded recoverable value. The writedown is included as part of accumulated depreciation.

2023 additions include a debit from other comprehensive income (being a realised loss on cashflow hedges) of £174,000 (2022: £141,000 debit).

All rolling stock assets are subject to operating lease arrangements or are available to lease under such arrangements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

13. Right-of-use assets

Group

	Other railway assets and land £'000
As at 1 January 2022	1,460
Depreciation charge	(739)
Re-measurement*	6,526
As at 31 December 2022	7,247
Depreciation charge	(630)
As at 31 December 2023	6,617

^{*}This relates to the re-measurement of a depot lease right-of-use assets as a consequence of an increase in rentals payable under the head lease agreements. There is a corresponding adjustment to the lease liabilities (see note 16).

Lease rentals are reviewed periodically in accordance with the terms of the agreement and revised accordingly.

14. Finance lease receivables

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Gross investment in finance leases			
Amounts falling due:			
No later than one year	921	1,381	
Later than one year and no later than five years		921	
Total gross investment in finance leases	921	2,302	
Unearned finance income	(21)	(137)	
Net investment in finance leases less provisions	900	2,165	
Amortisation of finance lease receivables Amounts falling due:			
No later than one year	900	1,265	
Later than one year and no later than five years	-	900	
Present value of minimum lease receivables	900	2,165	
Aggregate finance lease income receivable in the year	270	366	

The Group has entered into a finance leasing arrangement for one of its depots. This lease is due to expire in 2024.

The fair value of fixed rate finance lease receivables is calculated by discounting future minimum lease receivables, using current interest rates applicable to the remaining term of the lease. The fair values are not considered to be significantly different from the carrying value.

Finance lease receivable balances are secured over the depot. The Group is not permitted to sell or repledge the collateral in the absence of default by the lessee.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

15. Trade and other receivables

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Trade receivables	9,223	7,793	
Accrued income	3,730	5,336	
Other receivables	<u>-</u> _	2,071	
	12,953	15,200	

Trade receivables includes £1,735,000 (2022: £2,793,000) in relation to operating lease rentals that have been accrued and for which a 12-month expected credit loss allowance of £166,000 (2022: £358,000) is carried. During the year therefore, there has been a decrease of £192,000 in the 12-month expected credit loss allowance (year ended 31 December 2022: £264,000). The allowance reflects a revised rental payment profile.

Other receivables include a lifetime expected credit loss allowance of £80,000 (2022: £nil) which has been charged during the year.

16. Lease liabilities

Group	Land and buildings £'000	Other railway assets – land £'000	Total £'000
As at 1 January 2022	372	1,931	2,303
Interest charge	-	197	197
Payments	(372)	(905)	(1,277)
Re-measurement*	-	6,526	6,526
As at 31 December 2022		7,749	7,749
Interest charge	-	152	152
Payments	-	(778)	(778)
As at 31 December 2023		7,123	7,123

^{*}This relates to the re-measurement of the depot lease liabilities as a consequence of an increase in rentals payable under the agreements. There is a corresponding adjustment to the right-of-use assets.

Total lease liabilities can be analysed as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Current	585	617	
Non-current	6,538	7,132	
	7,123	7,749	

for the year ended 31 December 2023

16. Lease liabilities (continued)

Maturity of lease liabilities

The maturity profile of the Group's undiscounted lease liabilities at 31 December 2023 was as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Current	720	769	
In more than one year but not more than two years In more than two years but not more than five years In more than five years Non-current	623 1,871 4,677 7,171	720 1,871 5,300 7,891	
	7,891	8,660	

17. Derivative financial instruments

The fair value of derivative financial instruments shown in the Statement of financial position, includes related accrued interest.

Amounts included under each "Derivative financial instruments" heading are analysed below:

		Gro	Group	
	Note	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Non-current assets				
Fair value – excluding accrued interest	See below	103,491	124,008	
Accrued interest	23	5,729	702	
		109,220	124,710	
Non-current liabilities				
Fair value – excluding accrued interest	See below	(199,270)	(209,974)	
Accrued interest	23	(8,653)	(3,016)	
		(207,923)	(212,990)	
Total derivative financial instruments (excludi	ng accrued			
interest)	-	(95,779)	(85,966)	
Total accrued interest	23	(2,924)	(2,314)	

for the year ended 31 December 2023

17. Derivative financial instruments (continued)

Excluding accrued interest, the fair values and maturity profile of the derivative financial instruments are as follows:

31 December 2023	Maturity	Notional Amount	Group Fair Value Amount	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
		£'000	£'000	£'000
Non-current assets	4 " 0040	(222.222)	04 505	
Interest rate swap contracts	April 2040	(300,000)	61,565	
Interest rate swap contracts	July 2045	(245,999)	32,049	-
Interest rate swap contracts –	October 2049	(227 500)	9,877	886
hedge accounted	October 2049	<u>(237,500)</u> (783,499)	103,491	886
Non-current liabilities		(103,499)	103,431	000
Non-carrent habilities				
Interest rate swap contracts –				
hedge accounted	December 2036	(100,000)	(1,246)	(1,246)
Interest rate swap contracts	June 2040	300,000	(128,564)	
Interest rate swap contracts	July 2045	245,999	(69,460)	-
·	·	445,999	(199,270)	(1,246)
Total derivative financial instru		(227 500)	(05.770)	(200)
Total derivative linancial instru	iments	(337,500)	(95,779)	(360)
Total derivative financial instru	iments	(337,500)	(95,779)	(360)
31 December 2022	Maturity	Notional Amount	Fair Value Amount	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness
		Notional Amount	Fair Value Amount	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
31 December 2022		Notional	Fair Value Amount	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness
31 December 2022 Non-current assets	Maturity	Notional Amount	Fair Value Amount £'000	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
31 December 2022 Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000)	Fair Value Amount £'000	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
31 December 2022 Non-current assets	Maturity	Notional Amount	Fair Value Amount £'000	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
31 December 2022 Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000)	Fair Value Amount £'000	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss)
31 December 2022 Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts Interest rate swap contracts Interest rate swap contracts Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040 July 2045	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673)	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000
Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts hedge accounted Non-current liabilities	Maturity April 2040 July 2045 October 2049	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673) (237,500) (785,173)	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831 8,991 124,008	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000
Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts Non-current liabilities Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040 July 2045 October 2049 June 2040	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673) (237,500) (785,173) 300,000	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831 8,991 124,008 (135,924)	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000
Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts hedge accounted Non-current liabilities	Maturity April 2040 July 2045 October 2049	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673) (237,500) (785,173) 300,000 247,673	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831 8,991 124,008 (135,924) (74,050)	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000
Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts Non-current liabilities Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040 July 2045 October 2049 June 2040	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673) (237,500) (785,173) 300,000	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831 8,991 124,008 (135,924)	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000
Non-current assets Interest rate swap contracts Non-current liabilities Interest rate swap contracts	Maturity April 2040 July 2045 October 2049 June 2040 July 2045	Notional Amount £'000 (300,000) (247,673) (237,500) (785,173) 300,000 247,673	Fair Value Amount £'000 74,186 40,831 8,991 124,008 (135,924) (74,050)	Change in fair value used for calculating hedge ineffectiveness gain/(loss) £'000

for the year ended 31 December 2023

17. Derivative financial instruments (continued)

The fair value of derivative financial instruments at 31 December 2023 is based on market rates at 31 December 2023. The comparative fair values at 31 December 2022 are based on market rates at 31 December 2022.

The notional of derivative financial instruments not designated in hedge relationship offset each other in periods up to 2045. In the first half of 2023 new forward starting interest rate swaps were designated in hedge relationships. These instruments hedge variable rate funding costs from 2025 to 2036. The instruments designated in a hedge relationships maturing in 2049 are forward starting interest rate swaps that hedge highly probable forecast variable rate funding costs from 2040 to 2049.

The Group's swap contracts that are included in a hedge accounting relationship, are used to manage its overall hedging ratio.

The carrying value of the interest rate swaps set out in the above table at 31 December 2023, includes £4,260,000 (31 December 2022: £nil) in relation to a day one loss arising on the restructure of certain derivatives during the year. This "loss" is the difference on initial recognition between the transaction price and the fair value of the restructured derivatives. Representing an input into the valuation that was not market observable at the time of the restructure, this amount is being amortised to the Income Statement over the life of the related instruments. During the year £190,000 (2022: £nil) was recognised in the Income statement under the heading "Net fair value loss on derivative financial instruments".

Movement in fair value of Derivative financial instruments

Group	Interest rate swap contracts Current			
	Not hedge accounted £'000	hedge accounted £'000	Total £'000	
Balance as at 1 January 2022	(127,923)	(8,656)	(136,579)	
Unrealised gain through the Income statement				
- Hedge ineffectiveness	-	4,458	4,458	
- Change in fair value of non-hedge accounted derivatives	32,966	<u> </u>	32,966	
	32,966	4,458	37,424	
Unrealised gain through Other comprehensive income		13,189	13,189	
Balance as at 31 December 2022	(94,957)	8,991	(85,966)	
Unrealised loss through the Income statement				
- Hedge ineffectiveness	-	(1,547)	(1,547)	
- Change in fair value of non-hedge accounted derivatives	(9,453)		(9,453 <u>)</u>	
	(9,453)	(1,547)	(11,000)	
Unrealised gain through Other comprehensive income		1,187	1,187	
Balance as at 31 December 2023	(104,410)	8,631	(95,779)	

for the year ended 31 December 2023

17. Derivative financial instruments (continued)

Amounts affecting the Statement of comprehensive income and financial position, are as follows:

Movement in Hedging reserve

Group	Foreign exchange forward contracts Current hedge accounted £'000	Interest rate sw Current hedge accounted £'000	ap contracts Terminated hedge accounted £'000	Total £'000
Balance as at 1 January 2022	(153)	(1,677)	72,066	70,236
Unrealised gain through Other comprehensive income	-	(13,189)	· -	(13,189)
Effective portion of changes in fair value of cash flow hedges	-	(13,189)	-	(13,189)
Transfer to Property, plant and equipment	(141)	-	-	(141)
Revaluation of EUR cash deposits through Other comprehensive income	-	-	-	-
Transfer to Income statement	-	-	(5,033)	(5,033)
Income tax on Other comprehensive income	46	3,296	947	4,289
Balance as at 31 December 2022	(248)	(11,570)	67,980	56,162
Unrealised gain through Other comprehensive income	-	(1,187)	-	(1,187)
Effective portion of changes in fair value of cash flow hedges Transfer to Property, plant and equipment	(174)	(1,187)	<u>-</u>	(1,187) (174)
Revaluation of EUR cash deposits through Other comprehensive income	505	-	-	505
Transfer to Income statement	-	-	(4,894)	(4,894)
Income tax on Other comprehensive (expense)/income	(83)	297	1,190	1,404
Balance as at 31 December 2023		(12,460)	64,276	51,816

17.1 Foreign exchange forward contracts

The Company has no outstanding foreign exchange forward contracts as they were all settled in 2020.

When foreign exchange forward contracts are settled before the committed EUR denominated capital expenditure has been incurred, related EUR cash deposits continue to hedge related commitments. Being part of a hedge accounting relationship and equal in principal to the amount of commitments, any exchange differences arising on translating the EUR cash deposits to sterling, are wholly recognised in the hedging reserve. The hedging reserve therefore contained balances relating to foreign exchange differences arising on EUR cash deposits that hedge future committed rolling stock expenditure.

During the year, a loss of £174,000 (31 December 2022: £141,000 loss) was realised in property, plant and equipment additions.

17.2 Interest rate swap contracts

The hedging reserve contains balances relating to settled derivative contracts, where the hedged future cashflows are still expected to occur.

Cumulative unrealised losses of £64,276,000 (2022: £67,980,000) relating to interest rate swaps where the hedge relationship was terminated in prior years remain in the hedging reserve and will be recognised in the Income statement in future years, when the originally hedged future cashflows occur. At 31 December 2023, the Company held interest rate swaps with a fair value liability of £104,410,000 (2022: £94,957,000) which were not designated in hedging relationships for accounting purposes.

As at 31 December 2023, the Group's hedge accounted swaps were deemed to be highly effective and the fair value asset associated to these interest rate swaps was £8,631,000 (2022: £8,991,000 asset).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

17. Derivative financial instruments (continued)

17.2 Interest rate swap contracts (continued)

Hedge ineffectiveness loss of £1,547,000 (2022: £4,458,000 gain) was calculated by reference to the following:

- Change in the fair value of the hedged item used as a basis of recognising hedge ineffectiveness loss of £1,187,000 (2022: £13,189,000 loss); and
- Change in the fair value of the interest rate swaps used as a basis of recognising hedge ineffectiveness loss of £360,000 (2022: £17,647,000 gain).

These changes are the aggregate of the changes in the fair value of the hedged items and interest rate swaps for hedging relationships described above.

Hedge ineffectiveness can be attributed to where actual funding profiles were different to those originally expected.

Certain bond agreements include contractual obligations to settle cross-currency derivative financial instruments, that the lender has entered into pursuant to the bonds, in the event that the Security Group either defaults on or repays the bonds before maturity. The embedded derivatives resulting from such arrangements have been valued at £nil (2022: £nil) on the basis that the Group is not in default and is not forecast to be in default or to repay bonds early.

See note 31 for details of interest rate risk management.

18. Deferred tax

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset where the Group meets the relevant criteria (see note 3). The following is the analysis of the deferred tax balances:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Deferred tax liabilities	71,841	81,748	
Deferred tax assets	(26,748)	(30,452)	
	45,093	51,296	

In assessing the recoverability of deferred tax assets, the Group considers the extent to which it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits in the future to allow the benefit of part or all of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. In assessing this, the Group considers internal profit projections and budgets and related tax impacts, as well as the amount and timing of the reversal of timing differences giving rise to deferred tax liabilities at the balance sheet date.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

18. Deferred tax (continued)

The following are the major deferred tax (assets)/liabilities recognised by the Group and movements thereon during the current and prior reporting year:

Group	Capital Allowances	Provision	Fair value of derivatives	Retirement benefit (obligation)/ asset	Tax losses	Other tax attributes	Total
	£000's	£000's	£000's	£000's	£000's	£000's	£000's
At 1 January 2022	102,289	(612)	(35,965)	(1,257)	(9,592)	(264)	54,599
(Credit)/charge to Income statement (Credit)/charge to Other	(17,105)	85	6,305	(69)	(4)	44	(10,744)
comprehensive income	-	-	3,487	1,531	=	-	5,018
Effect of change in tax rate:							
 Income statement 	(4,107)	7	1,864	(22)	(84)	-	(2,342)
 Other comprehensive income 	-	-	802	483	-	-	1,285
Prior year adjustments	5	(63)			3,538		3,480
At 31 December 2022	81,082	(583)	(23,507)	666	(6,142)	(220)	51,296
(Credit)/charge to Income statement (Credit)/charge to Other	(7,640)	-	(3,540)	18	6,059	56	(5,047)
comprehensive income	-	-	1,352	(485)	-	-	867
Effect of change in tax rate:	-	-		-	-	-	-
- Income statement	(702)	(16)	(246)	1	36	-	(927)
- Other comprehensive income		-	52	(32)	-	-	20
Prior year adjustments	(1,067)	(52)	3	` -	-	-	(1,116)
At 31 December 2023	71,673	(651)	(25,886)	168	(47)	(164)	45,093

Deferred tax is calculated by reference to the tax rates that apply when the corresponding deferred tax asset is realised or deferred tax liability settled. The applicable rates are those rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by 31 December 2023 and are as follows:

For periods:	%
Prior to 1 April 2023	19
Post 31 March 2023	25

This has led to the tax charge/(credit) attributable to "change in tax rate" shown in the above analysis.

The Group has an unrecognised deferred tax asset of £36,464,000 (2022: £26,254,000) in relation to interest expense disallowed for tax purposes under the CIR rules. The CIR restriction includes a prior year adjustment of £450,000 (2022: £80,000), together with a current year disallowance of £10,163,000 and the effect of a change in tax rate £497,000 (2022: £2,196,000).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

19. Investments in subsidiaries

The subsidiary undertakings of the Company at the end of the year were:

Name of Undertaking	Class of Capital	Country of Incorporation	Type of business	Ownership Percentage 2023	Ownership Percentage 2022
Eversholt Investment Limited	Ordinary Shares	Ireland**	Investment	100	100
European Rail Finance Holdings Limited*	Ordinary Shares	Ireland**	Investment	100	100
European Rail Finance Limited*	Ordinary Shares	Ireland**	Leasing	100	100
Eversholt Rail Leasing Limited*	Ordinary Shares	England***	Leasing	100	100
Eversholt Rail Limited*	Ordinary Shares	England***	Management services	100	100
Eversholt Depot Finance Limited*	Ordinary Shares	England***	Leasing	100	100
Eversholt Finance Holdings Limited*	Ordinary Shares	England***	Investment	100	100
Eversholt Funding Plc*	Ordinary Shares	England***	Financing	100	100
European Rail Finance (2) Limited*	Ordinary Shares	Ireland**	Investment	100	100

^{*} Indirect subsidiaries

On 16 January 2024 European Rail Finance Holdings Limited was dissolved without going into liquidation by way of 'merger by absorption' with Eversholt Investment Limited (under Irish law) and Eversholt Finance Holdings Limited will be voluntarily liquidated (under UK law) later in 2024.

20. Cash and cash equivalents

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Cash	335,570	270,818	
Cash and cash equivalents	335,570	270,818	

Within cash and cash equivalents there is a deposit of £2,600,000 (2022: £2,600,000) which is restricted as it provides security for the Profit Participating Shares issued by a subsidiary. £500,000 of cash and cash equivalents (2022: £500,000) is restricted cash in line with the terms of an agreement with the security trustee for the Group's secured creditors.

^{**} Registered office: Riverside One, Sir John Rogerson's Quay, Dublin 2, D02 X576, Ireland

^{***} Registered office: First Floor, Chancery House, 53-64 Chancery Lane, London, WC2A 1QS, United Kingdom.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

21. Trade and other payables

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Trade payables	17,114	20,974	
Lease rentals received in advance Maintenance, acquisition and administrative accruals	12,910 19,228	25,038 20,193	
Other payables	5,560	-	
Other accruals	250	305	
	55,062	66,510	

22. Borrowings

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Current	2 000	2 000	
Interest accrued	17,091	17,505	
Bonds	54,212	54,212	
Capitalised transaction costs	(241)	(249)	
	71,062	71,468	
Non-current Non-current			
Bonds	1,777,692	1,828,699	
Capitalised transaction costs	(4,886)	(5,366)	
Profit Participating Shares	2,500	2,500	
Loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited		340,562	
	1,775,306	2,166,395	
Total borrowings	1,846,368	2,237,863	

The Group finances itself using a Common Documents platform. This means that all covenants on the performance and management of the Group apply to all Senior lenders. Failure to comply with these may result in Bank loans and Bonds being repayable on demand. The Group was in compliance with the covenants during 2023 and 2022.

All Senior lenders are secured against substantially all of the Group's assets by way of fixed and floating charges. The security is held by The Law Debenture Trust Corporation plc (in its capacity as Security Trustee). The Group is not permitted to create additional security over its assets apart from in limited circumstances that have been agreed with its financiers.

Fees incurred on raising the finance set out in the above table have been capitalised and are being amortised using the effective interest method over the term of the borrowings.

Bond principal amount	Interest rate Semi-annual coupon	Due date
£271m	6.359%	2025
£329m*	6.698%	2024-2035
£100m	SONIA+margin	2029-2036
£90m	Fixed rate	2030
£50m	Fixed rate	2029-2036
£100m	Fixed rate	2026-2031
£100m	Fixed rate	2037
£400m	3.529%	2034-2042
£423m**	2.742%	2024-2040

None of the Bonds is puttable.

^{*£28,571,000 (2022: £28,571,000)} of the bond was repaid in 2023.

^{**£25,641,000 (2022: £25,641,000)} of the bond was repaid in 2023.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

22. Borrowings (continued)

The Profit Participating Shares ("PPS") carry a right to quarterly dividends. The PPS dividend has two parts. The first part confers a right to a SONIA based return. The second part confers a right to 0.1% of post-tax profits arising in the issuing company during the reference period. The PPS are classified as a non-current liability as the holders of these shares have a fixed entitlement to a dividend. The loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited was unsecured and carries a fixed rate of interest.

During the year, the Company issued one ordinary share with a nominal value of £1 at a premium of £340,562,000 in full satisfaction of the loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited of £340,562,000.

Maturity of borrowings

The maturity profile of the carrying amount of the Group's non-current borrowings at 31 December 2023 was as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
In more than one year but not more than two years	325,561	54,212	
In more than two years but not more than five years	240,637	433,986	
In more than five years	1,213,994	1,683,563	
Transaction costs	(4,886)	(5,366)	
	1,775,306	2,166,395	

23. Reconciliation of assets and liabilities arising from financing activities

			Group		
31 December 2023	As at 31 December 2022 £'000	Cash Flows payments £'000	Non-cash finance expense £'000	Non-cash other movements reduction £'000	As at 31 December 2023 £'000
Financing activities attributable to: Liabilities					
Bond interest accrued	17,432	(85,648)	85,056	-	16,840
Swap Interest accrued	2,314	(9,008)	9,618	-	2,924
Profit Participating Share dividends	73	(320)	498	-	251
Bonds	1,882,911	(54,212)	3,205	-	1,831,904
Profit Participating shares	2,500	-	-	-	2,500
Loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited*	340,562	(45,530)	45,530	(340,562)	
	2,245,792	(194,718)	143,907	(340,562)	1,854,419
Assets	_				
Capitalised transaction costs	(5,615)		488		(5,127)

Group

^{*}The non-cash movement of £340,562,000 is the settlement of the loan through the issue of share capital (see note 26).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

23. Reconciliation of assets and liabilities arising from financing activities (continued)

			Group		
31 December 2022	As at 31 December 2021 £'000	Cash Flows payments £'000	Non-cash finance expense £'000	Non-cash other movements £'000	As at 31 December 2022 £'000
Financing activities attributable to:					
Liabilities Bond interest accrued	17.966	(84,934)	84,400	_	17,432
Swap Interest accrued	2.348	(7,506)	7.472	_	2,314
Profit Participating Share dividends	87	(268)	254	-	73
Bonds	1,933,818	(54,212)	3,305	-	1,882,911
Profit Participating shares	2,500	-	-	-	2,500
Loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited	340,562	(47,891)	47,891	-	340,562
	2,297,281	(194,811)	143,322		2,245,792
Assets					
Capitalised transaction costs	(6,174)		559		(5,615)

24. Other liabilities

Other liabilities primarily represent amounts charged to customers under current contracts in relation to their share of future rolling stock maintenance costs after the expiry of the current lease. These amounts will be paid out over the course of future leases to, as yet unidentified, future lessees who will undertake the future rolling stock maintenance. Such amounts will never be recognised as revenue in the Group's Income statement and can be analysed as follows:

	Group	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
Current	17,277	22,450
Non-current	236,495	189,336
	253,772	211,786

25. Provisions

The provision is held in relation to dilapidation work in relation to the office space at the Company's previous registered office and this obligation will be settled during 2024.

	Group	
	31 December	31 December
	2023	2022
	£'000	£'000
Current	25	-
	25	
	Group	
	31 December	31 December
	2023	2022
	£'000	£'000
Balance at beginning of the year	-	165
Additions	25	-
Utilised		(165)
Balance at the end of the year	25	

for the year ended 31 December 2023

26. Share capital

	Company	
	31 December 2023 £	31 December 2022
Authorised 103 Ordinary shares of £1 each (2022: 102)	103	102
Allotted, called up and fully paid 103 Ordinary shares of £1 each (2022: 102)	103	102

The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to attend and vote at annual general meetings and receive dividends as and when declared.

During the year, the Company undertook the following transactions as part of the wider group reorganisation:

- 1. The Company issued one ordinary share with a nominal value of £1 at a premium of £340,562,000 in full satisfaction of its outstanding liability to Eversholt UK Rails Limited of £340,562,000 (note 22).
- 2. In accordance with Section 641 Companies Act 2006, the Company has then converted its share premium into retained earnings.

These transactions can be seen in the Company's Statement of changes in equity.

27. Capital commitments

In respect of rolling stock capital expenditure:

	Group		
	31 December 31 Decemb		
	2023 2022		
	£'000	£'000	
Authorised and contracted	21,530	36,642	

The above represents all capital commitments.

28. Dividends

For the year ended 31 December 2023, dividends of £33,700,000 were paid (2022: £40,700,000).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

29. Financial instruments

The fair values together with the carrying amounts of the financial assets and financial liabilities are as follows:

Group	Note	Carrying amount		Fair value	
31 December 2023			Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
		£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
Financial assets					
Fair value through profit or loss					
- Derivative financial instruments	17	109,220		109,220	
Amortised cost					
- Finance lease receivables	14	900		900	
- Trade and other receivables	15	12,953		12,953	
- Cash and cash equivalents	20	335,570		335,570	
Total financial assets		458,643			
Financial liabilities					
Fair value through profit or loss					
- Derivative financial instruments	17	207,923		207,923	
Amortised cost					
 Publicly traded bonds 	22	1,391,904	1,303,665		
 Fixed rate borrowings 	22	340,000		303,700	
- Other borrowings	22	119,591		119,591	
 Trade and other payables 	21	55,062		55,062	
Total financial liabilities		2,114,480			
Total financial instruments		(1,655,837)			
Group	Note	Carrying		Fair value	
Group 31 December 2022	Note		Level 1	Fair value Level 2	Level 3
•	Note	Carrying	Level 1 £'000	Fair value Level 2 £'000	Level 3 £'000
•	Note	Carrying amount		Level 2	
31 December 2022	Note	Carrying amount		Level 2	
31 December 2022 Financial assets	Note 17	Carrying amount		Level 2	
31 December 2022 Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss		Carrying amount		Level 2 £'000	
31 December 2022 Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss - Derivative financial instruments		Carrying amount		Level 2 £'000	
31 December 2022 Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss - Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost	17	Carrying amount £'000		Level 2 £'000	
31 December 2022 Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss - Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost - Finance lease receivables	17 14	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165	
31 December 2022 Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss - Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost - Finance lease receivables - Trade and other receivables	17 14 15	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents	17 14 15	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities	17 14 15	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets	17 14 15	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss	17 14 15 20	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments	17 14 15 20	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893		Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost	17 14 15 20	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893	£'000	Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Publicly traded bonds	17 14 15 20 17	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893 212,990 1,442,911	£'000	Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Publicly traded bonds Fixed rate borrowings	17 14 15 20 17 22 22	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893 212,990 1,442,911 340,000	£'000	Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 212,990	
Financial assets Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Finance lease receivables Trade and other receivables Cash and cash equivalents Total financial assets Financial liabilities Fair value through profit or loss Derivative financial instruments Amortised cost Publicly traded bonds Fixed rate borrowings Other borrowings	17 14 15 20 17 22 22 22 22	Carrying amount £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 412,893 212,990 1,442,911 340,000 460,567	£'000	Level 2 £'000 124,710 2,165 15,200 270,818 212,990 278,924 460,567	

for the year ended 31 December 2023

29. Financial instruments (continued)

Carrying value is regarded as a reasonable approximation of fair value when this is not provided in the above table. Only the derivative financial instruments are measured subsequent to initial recognition at fair value. All derivative financial instruments are grouped into level two, based on the degree to which the fair value is observable. Level two fair value measurements are those derived from inputs other than quoted prices that are observable from active markets either directly or indirectly.

The financial liabilities measured at amortised cost in the above table can be reconciled to note 22 as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Total financial liabilities as per above	2,114,480	2,522,978	
Derivative financial instruments	(207,923)	(212,990)	
Capitalised transaction costs	(5,127)	(5,615)	
Trade and other payables	(55,062)	(66,510)	
Borrowings per note 22	1,846,368	2,237,863	

30. Retirement benefit scheme

30.1 General description of scheme

Final salary pension

Eversholt Rail Limited, a group undertaking, provides a defined benefit pension scheme to some employees. Eversholt Rail Limited Section (the "Section") is part of the Railways Pension Scheme, but its assets and liabilities are identified separately from the remainder of the Scheme. The Section is governed by a trustee board, which is independent of Eversholt Rail Limited.

The Section is a shared cost arrangement whereby Eversholt Rail Limited is only responsible for a share of the cost. The figures reported below therefore represent only Eversholt Rail Limited's share of the cost, except that the tables reconciling the Section liabilities and assets from the start to the end of the year are presented before the deduction of the members' share of the defined benefit cost, or the surplus or deficit.

This is for simplicity of presentation and for consistency with the liabilities and assets quoted in the table showing the pension scheme liability or asset at the end of the year.

Employer contributions were 19.70% of Section pay for the year ended 31 December 2023 (19.70% for the year ended 31 December 2022).

The Section is open to new members transferring in from other sections of the Railways Pension Scheme.

Eversholt Rail Limited is exposed to a number of risks relating to the Section including assumptions not being borne out in practice. The most significant risks are as follows:

- Asset volatility: There is the risk that a fall in asset values is not matched by a corresponding reduction
 in the value placed on the Section's defined benefit obligation ("DBO"). The Section holds a
 proportion of growth assets, which are expected to outperform corporate and government bond yields
 in the long-term but gives exposure to volatility and risk in the short-term.
- Change in bond yields: A decrease in corporate bond yields will increase the value placed on the Section's DBO, although this will be partially offset by an increase in the value of the Section's corporate bond holdings.
- Inflation risk: The majority of the Section's DBO is linked to inflation where higher inflation will lead to a higher value being placed on the DBO. Some of the Section's assets are either unaffected by inflation or loosely correlated with inflation (e.g. growth assets), meaning that an increase in inflation will generally increase the deficit.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

30. Retirement benefit scheme (continued)

30.1 General description of scheme (continued)

Final salary pension (continued)

- Life expectancy: An increase in life expectancy will lead to an increased value being placed on the Section DBO. Future mortality rates cannot be predicted with certainty.
- Contribution rate: The Scheme Rules give the Scheme Actuary the power to set the contribution rates for Eversholt Rail Limited if no agreement can be reached between the Trustee and that company.

30.2 Membership data

		oup
	31 December 2023	31 December 2022
Active members	44	40
Number Number with Protected Rights Pension ("PRP") included	11 7	13 9
Annual payroll (£'000)	900	1,100
PRP include (£'000) Average age	- 52.8	100 54
	32.3	
Deferred members Number	41	42
Total deferred pensions (£'000)	300	291
Average age	57.0	57.2
Pensioner members (including dependants)		
Number Estimated annual pension payroll (£'000)	59 1,600	56 1,369
Average age	70.1	70.0
30.3 Summary of assumptions		
	Gro	oup
	Value at	Value at 31 December
	2023	2022
Section assets	£'000	£'000
Growth assets	12,431	13,410
Government bonds Non-government bonds	19,269 8,314	20,243 9,884
Other assets	239	204
	40,253	43,741
	Grou	
	31 December 2023	31 December 2022
	%pa	% pa
Discount rate	4.50	4.75
Price inflation (RPI measure) Increases to deferred pensions (CPI measure)	3.15 2.75	3.35 2.95
Pension increases (CPI measure)	2.75 3.15	2.95 3.35
Salary increases plus 0.4% pa promotional salary scale	2.75	2.95

for the year ended 31 December 2023

30. Retirement benefit scheme (continued)

30.3 Summary of assumptions (continued)

The assumed average expectation of life in years at age 65 is as follows:

	Group	
	31 December 2023	31 December 2022
Male currently age 65	22.1	22.6
Male currently age 45	23.7	24.2
Female currently age 65	23.3	23.7
Female currently age 45	25.1	25.6

30.4 Defined benefit asset at end of year

	Group	
	Year ended	Year ended
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000
Active members	7,264	9,686
Deferred members	7,586	8,614
Pensioner members (incl. dependants)	24,276	20,976
Total DBO	39,126	39,276
Value of assets at end of year	(40,253)	(43,741)
Funded status at end of year	(1,127)	(4,465)
Adjustment for the members' share of deficit	451	1,786
Net defined benefit asset at end of the year	(676)	(2,679)

The Company has recognised a pension asset of £676,000 (2022: £2,679,000) in accordance with IFRIC 14 "The Limit on a Defined Benefit Asset, Minimum Funding Requirements and their Interaction". This on the basis that the Company has an unconditional right to any surplus on a winding up of the Section, when the Section no longer has any active, deferred or pensioner members and at which point there would be no benefits to be increased using any surplus existing at that time.

30.5 Reconciliation of net defined benefit (asset)/ liability

	Group	
	Year ended	Year ended 31 December 2022
	31 December	
	2023	
	£'000	£'000
Opening net defined benefit (asset)/liability	(2,679)	5,026
Employer's share of pension expense	107	530
Employer contributions	(171)	(184)
Total loss/(gain) recognised in Statement of comprehensive income	2,067	(8,051)
Closing net defined benefit asset	(676)	(2,679)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

30. Retirement benefit scheme (continued)

30.6 Pension expense

	Group		
	Year ended	Year ended	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Employer's share of service cost	194	397	
Employer's share of administration costs	43	41	
Total employer's share of service cost	237	438	
Employer's share of net interest on net defined benefit asset	(130)	92	
Employer's share of pension expense	107	530	

30.7 Other comprehensive income

	Group		
	Year ended	Year ended	
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
(Gain)/loss due to liability experience	(158)	2,509	
Gain due to liability assumption changes	(131)	(13,597)	
Return on plan assets less than discount rate Total loss/(gain) recognised in Statement of comprehensive	2,356	3,037	
income	2,067	(8,051)	

30.8 Reconciliation of DBO

	Group		
	Year ended	Year ended	
	31 December	31 December	
	2023	2022	
	£'000	£'000	
Opening DBO	39,276	57,461	
Service cost	322	658	
Interest cost on DBO	1,823	1,050	
(Gain)/loss on DBO experience	(291)	4,153	
Gain on DBO – demographic assumptions	(452)	(492)	
Loss/(gain) on DBO financial assumptions	234	(22,170)	
Actual benefit payments	(1,786)	(1,384)	
Closing DBO	39,126	39,276	

This obligation is projected to mature as follows:

Time period	Expected payments £'000
5 years to 31 December 2028	10,200
5 years to 31 December 2033	11,800
5 years to 31 December 2038	12,200
5 years to 31 December 2043	11,400
After 1 January 2044	30,400

Group

for the year ended 31 December 2023

30. Retirement benefit scheme (continued)

30.9 Reconciliation of value of assets

	Group		
	Year ended	Year ended	
	31 December	31 December	
	2023	2022	
	£'000	£'000	
Opening value of Section assets	43,741	49,084	
Interest income on assets	2,040	897	
Return on plan assets (less)/greater than discount rate	(3,926)	(5,062)	
Employer contributions	171	184	
Employee contributions	85	91	
Actual benefit payments	(1,786)	(1,384)	
Administration costs	(72)	(69)	
Closing value of Section assets	40,253	43,741	

Tables 30.8 and 30.9 above show the movement in the assets and liabilities of the section as a whole. Some of the figures therefore differ from those in the remaining disclosures which reflect the Group's share of the assets and liabilities associated with the section.

30.10 DBO sensitivity analysis to significant actuarial assumptions

Group

Year ended 31 December 2023	Sensitivity	Approximate increase in DBO £'000
Discount rate	-0.25% p.a.	1,300
Price inflation (CPI measure) *	+0.25% p.a.	1,200
Salary increases	+0.25% p.a.	100
Life expectancy	+1 year	1,200

Year ended 31 December 2022	Sensitivity	Approximate increase in DBO £'000
Discount rate	-0.25% p.a.	1,300
Price inflation (CPI measure) *	+0.25% p.a.	1,300
Salary increases	+0.25% p.a.	100
Life expectancy	+1 year	1,300

^{*} Including consistent increases to RPI, salary growth and RPI/CPI related pension increase assumptions.

The sensitivity figures above are as at 31 December 2023 and based on the DBO noted in table 30.4 and reflect a reasonable approximation of possible changes.

The Section is subject to a full funding actuarial valuation on a triennial basis. The funding valuation at 31 December 2022 indicated a funding surplus and so no deficit contributions are currently being paid. Employer contributions for the period to 30 June 2024, are 19.7% of Section pay.

The discounted mean term of the Section's liabilities is 13 years. Employer contributions for 2023 were £171,000 (2022: £184,000).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

31. Risk management

The Group has exposure to the following types of risk arising from its use of financial instruments: capital risk, liquidity risk and market risk. Market risk includes interest rate risk and foreign exchange risk, as well as inflation risk. In respect of inflation in particular, the Group is closely monitoring changes in rates and future inflation expectations, as well as any potential consequences – at this stage however, it is not anticipated that there will be any material impact upon the Group. In addition, the Group is exposed to residual value risk from its ownership of rail assets and credit risk from leasing arrangements.

Sources of estimation uncertainty that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are disclosed in note 3.13.

The management of all risks which are significant, together with the quantitative disclosures not already included within the Strategic report, is described in this note.

31.1 Residual value risk

One of the key drivers of the Group's ability to generate the desired return from its assets is the management of residual value risk. This risk arises from operating lease transactions to the extent that the values recovered from re-letting assets at the end of the current lease terms (the "residual values") differ from those projected at the inception of the leases. The Group regularly monitors residual value risk exposure by considering the re-leasing potential of its assets. Provision is made to the extent that the carrying values of leased assets exceed the recoverable value.

The Group seeks to maximise the reletting potential, and therefore the residual value, of its assets by active management of the technical and commercial utility of these assets.

An assessment is carried out by management at least annually of the commercial value of all operating lease assets, measured as the present value of the net anticipated cash flows arising from ownership over life. This assessment is based on the Group's knowledge of the assets and the rolling stock leasing market.

This assessment provides a basis for measuring the success of the Group in managing its assets, as well as for determining if that value is below the current book value and therefore an impairment provision might be needed.

The Group's asset engineering team regularly visits the operating depots for the purpose of vehicle inspection and technical investigation. The Group has an excellent knowledge of the current condition of the fleet.

The Group has a specialist in-house inspection team who consider whole-life vehicle management; all vehicles are subject to a periodic inspection regime that delivers targeted inspections based on risk analysis.

The Group works proactively with train operators to identify opportunities to improve the performance of the fleet and in turn, ensure that the fleets' condition is optimised when it is next available for leasing to a subsequent operator. The Group maintains constant dialogue with train operators on fleet performance so that any emerging issues can be dealt with quickly.

There has been no change to the Group's exposure to residual value risks or the manner in which these risks are managed and measured.

31.2 Capital risk management

The Board actively monitors the capital structure of the Group to ensure that it is able to continue as a going concern and can generate attractive and predictable returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders. Consideration is given to the availability, cost and risks associated with each class of capital.

The capital structure of the Group consists of debt, share capital and reserves.

The Group is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

31. Risk management (continued)

31.3 Credit risk management

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss if a customer or counterparty fails to meet its obligations under a contract. The Group's principal credit exposures arise from the obligations of lessees to make lease rental payments; from the obligations of suppliers under contracts for services and supplies; and from the ability of bank counterparties to return cash and cash deposits placed with them, to fulfil commitments and to meet obligations under lending and derivative financial instruments.

The Group manages credit risk by way of established risk management processes encompassing credit approvals and the monitoring and reporting of exposures. Regular reviews are undertaken to assess and evaluate the financial stability of counterparties.

As part of the Group's processes for credit risk management and assessment of ECL, as well as assessment as to whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk since the exposure first arose or whether a financial asset is credit impaired, management takes into account the following:

- · Historical credit experience of the counterparty;
- Third party credit reports and analysis;
- Past, current and future events and circumstances that could impinge upon the counterparty's
 performance and ability to perform and service its obligations as they fall due and meet its
 commitments as they arise. This will include assessment of actual and potential external events, as
 well as the Group's internal information;
- The nature of the arrangements with the counterparty and whether there is related collateral/security which can be applied;
- The existence of any parties to which the Group might have recourse in the event of a counterparty default, for example, where a counterparty's activities and related obligations (wholly or partly) might be assumed by a successor; and
- The duration of the exposure under review.

Credit assessments might lead to the counterparty being considered in default or amounts due being written off to the extent not recoverable, taking into account collateral / security / recourse arrangements.

Allowances for ECL are calculated on a lifetime basis, where required for trade receivables, contract assets and lease receivables under IFRS 9. In relation to other financial assets, the Group has only limited instances of assets where 12-month ECL allowances might be required. Therefore, the need to consider when there is a significant credit deterioration is only needed in rare situations (for example, debts overdue by more 30 days) and on a case by case basis. Counterparties will be regarded as having low credit risk where an investment grade rating is available.

Credit Risk Exposure

The Group's exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by the individual characteristics of each counterparty. However, management also considers the factors that may influence the credit risk of its customer base, including the default risk associated with the industry and country in which customers operate. The Group has established a credit procedure under which each new customer is analysed individually for creditworthiness, including for example, external ratings, if they are available, financial statements, credit agency information and industry information. The Group limits its exposure to credit risk through contractual documentation. In monitoring customer credit risk, customers are considered on an individual basis (or grouped according to their credit characteristics, including their geographic location, industry, trading history with the Group and existence of previous financial difficulties).

The Group's principal exposure to credit risk as at 31 December 2023 amounts to the balance of Trade and other receivables as disclosed in note 15, Contract assets as disclosed in note 4.2, Finance lease receivables as disclosed in note 14, Derivative financial instruments assets disclosed in note 17 and Cash and cash equivalents as disclosed in note 20. The carrying amounts of financial assets, lease receivables and contract assets represent the maximum credit exposure.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

31. Risk management (continued)

31.3 Credit risk management (continued)

All such assets are performing in accordance with the terms of the arrangements i.e. all payments to date as well as those expected in the future, have been made or are expected to be made in accordance with the underlying contractual terms. No part of the financial asset is credit impaired or overdue or in default. For these purposes, the Group defines "default" as where the obligor has failed to meet its obligations under the contract and "credit impaired" where there is objective evidence as to a credit event for the obligor. The definition has been applied historically by the Group and is regarded as appropriate, having regard to the nature of the Group's exposure and past experience.

In particular, substantially all of the trade receivables outstanding at 31 December 2023 have been received subsequent to year end, other than where payment has been deferred, as described in note 15.

The Group will write off a financial asset where there is no realistic prospect of the financial asset being recovered. In light of the above and having regards to the requirement of IFRS 9, the Group considers that an ECL of £246,000 is required at 31 December 2023 (2022: £358,000).

31.4 Liquidity risk management

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due.

The Group monitors its cash flow requirements on a daily basis and compares expected cash flow obligations with expected cash flow receipts to ensure they are appropriately aligned. Cash is managed on a consolidated basis across the Group which enables group undertakings to borrow funds from other group undertakings to meet any shortfall. Liquidity is further under-pinned by the ability of group undertakings to borrow under a £450,000,000 revolving credit facility. Extended by one year in 2023, the facility is for a period ending in November 2028 with the option to extend for a further one year.

Undiscounted cash flows in respect of financial assets and financial liabilities are analysed below by their contractual due date:

Group	Carrying value £'000	Contractual cash flows £'000	On demand £'000	Due within 1 year £'000	Due between 1-5 years £'000	Due after 5 years £'000
31 December 2023						
Financial assets						
Fair value through profit or loss						
 Derivative financial instruments 	109,220	166,198	-	24,385	25,428	116,385
Amortised cost						
- Finance lease receivables	900	921	-	921	-	-
- Trade and other receivables	12,953	12,953	-	12,953	-	-
 Cash and cash equivalents 	335,570	335,570	4,218	331,352		
	458,643	515,642	4,218	369,611	25,428	116,385
Financial liabilities						
Fair value through profit or loss						
 Derivative financial instruments 	207,923	321,668	-	46,513	64,025	211,130
Amortised cost						
 Trade and other payables 	55,062	55,062	-	55,062	-	-
- Borrowings	1,851,495	2,859,208		136,889	814,636	1,907,683
	2,114,480	3,235,938		238,464	878,661	2,118,813
Total financial instruments	(1,655,837)	(2,720,296)	4,218	131,147	(853,233)	(2,002,428)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

31. Risk management (continued)

31.4 Liquidity risk management (continued)

Group	Carrying value £'000	Contractual cash flows £'000	On demand £'000	Due within 1 year £'000	Due between 1-5 years £'000	Due after 5 years £'000
31 December 2022						
Financial assets						
Fair value through profit or loss						
 Derivative financial instruments 	124,710	173,694	-	8,463	46,848	118,383
Amortised cost						
- Finance lease receivables	2,165	2,302	-	1,381	921	-
- Trade and other receivables	15,200	15,200	-	15,200	-	-
- Cash and cash equivalents	270,818	270,818	270,818	-	-	-
•	412,893	462,014	270,818	25,044	47,769	118,383
Financial liabilities						_
Fair value through profit or loss						
 Derivative financial instruments 	212,990	291,656	-	15,926	76,527	199,203
Amortised cost						
 Trade and other payables 	66,510	66,510	-	66,510	-	-
- Borrowings	2,243,478	2,976,263	-	139,745	801,091	2,035,427
	2,522,978	3,334,429		222,181	877,618	2,234,630
Total financial instruments	(2,110,085)	(2,872,415)	270,818	(197,137)	(829,849)	(2,116,247)

The borrowings in the above table that are measured at amortised cost can be reconciled to note 22 as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Borrowings as per above	1,851,495	2,243,478	
Less: transaction costs	(5,127)	(5,615)	
Borrowings per note 22	1,846,368	2,237,863	
	Grd 2023 £'000	oup 2022 £'000	
Fixed rate instruments			
Financial assets	900	2,165	
Financial liability	(1,731,904)	(2,123,473)	
	(1,731,004)	(2,121,308)	
Variable rate instruments Financial liability	(102,500)	(102,500)	
Thansia habity	(102,000)	(.02,000)	

31.5 Market risk management

31.5.1 Foreign exchange risk

The Group hedges against foreign exchange risk on its EUR denominated capital expenditure as described in note 17.

A 50 basis points increase in Euro:GBP spot exchange rate would have resulted in an increase of £nil (2022: £24,000) in amounts recognised in the hedging reserve for the financial year (note 17). The sensitivity analysis is applied to spot exchange rate at 31 December 2023 (2022: at 31 December 2022) and represents a reasonable approximation of possible change.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

31. Risk management (continued)

31.5.2 Interest rate risk management

The Group's cash flow interest rate risk arises from its borrowings and cash deposits. Borrowings at variable rates expose the Group to cashflow interest rate risk.

The Group manages its exposure to interest rate risk on its borrowings by entering into interest rate swaps to achieve an appropriate mix of fixed and floating interest rate debt in accordance with the agreed Hedging Policy.

As at 31 December 2023, after adjusting for the effect of derivative financial instruments detailed in note 17, approximately 95 per cent (2022: 95 per cent) of £1,831,904 (2022: £1,882,911,000) debt was at fixed rates of interest.

31.5.3 Interest rate sensitivity analysis

A 50 basis points increase in SONIA would have resulted in an increase in interest expense of £500,000 (2022: £500,000 increase based on SONIA), an increase interest received on cash amounts of £1,592,000 (2022: £1,326,000 based on SONIA), and an increase in dividend payable on profit participating preference shares of £12,500 (2022: £13,000 based on SONIA) for the financial year. The interest rate sensitivity analysis has been prepared using the present value of cash flows using different interest rates. The sensitivity analysis is applied to the borrowing/deposit rate and performed on the monthly balance of the relevant financial instrument and represents a reasonable approximation of possible change.

A 50 basis points upwards parallel shift in the yield curve for SONIA would have led to a fair value gain of £9,593,000 (2022: £5,623,000 gain based on SONIA) in derivative financial instruments.

31.5.4 Approach to hedging

Consistent with prior years, the Group uses interest rate swaps and foreign exchange contracts to manage its interest rate and foreign currency risk.

The Group uses foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge the variability in sterling cash flows associated with committed EUR denominated capital expenditure. Where contracts settle before expenditure is incurred, foreign exchange deposits continue to hedge this variability.

The Group borrows funds that carry a floating rate of interest. In addition, the Group seeks to fix the interest rate payable on future borrowings required to fund committed future and actual capital expenditure and hence hedging variability in cashflows inherent in highly probable forecast funding costs. Interest rate swaps are used/will be used to manage interest rates exposure by swapping variable for fixed payments of interest on a notional amount of funding consistent with the principal, maturities and reference interest rates included in the related funding.

Where required, interest rate swaps and forward foreign exchange contracts are designated as part of hedging relationships upon their inception. The Group documents the relationship between the hedging instrument and the hedged item, along with its risk management objectives and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. At the inception of the hedge and on an ongoing basis, the Group documents whether the hedging instrument is effective in offsetting changes in cash flows arising from the hedged item attributable to the hedged risk, which is when the hedging relationships meet all of the following hedge effectiveness requirements:

- there is an economic relationship between the hedged item and the hedging instrument;
- the effect of credit risk does not dominate the value changes that result from that economic relationship; and
- the hedge ratio of the hedging relationship is the same as resulting from the principal of the hedge item, actually hedged, and the principal of the hedging instrument.

Once established, hedging arrangements will generally continue until all capital expenditure has been incurred or hedged future funding has been raised. As such, there is little, if any, need to reset hedging relationships. In general, it is expected that any hedge ineffectiveness will be minimal given the basis upon which hedging is established and the extent to which critical terms match.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

32. Operating lease arrangements

The Group as lessor:

The Group has contracts with lessees in relation to rolling stock and depots. At the reporting date, the outstanding commitments for future undiscounted lease payments to be received under operating leases are as follows:

	Group		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Within one year	303,219	277,022	
1-2 years	247,739	261,329	
2-3 years	206,692	210,581	
3-4 years	186,841	179,437	
4-5 years	72,075	162,999	
Over 5 years	267,204	268,075	
	1,283,770	1,359,443	
Aggregate operating lease rentals receivable in the year	298,788	320,599	

The Group as lessee:

The Group subleased certain right-of-use assets in relation to land and has recognised income of £145,000 during the year (2022: £156,000), which is included in the rentals receivable shown above.

33. Related-party transactions

33.1 Identity of related parties

With effect from 13 December 2023, the Directors of the Company consider the ultimate parent and controlling party to be Eversholt UK Rails Group Limited, incorporated in the UK. Prior to this date, the Directors considered this party to be UK Rails S.A.R.L., a company incorporated in Luxembourg. This reflects the wider reorganisation of parent companies, which has resulted in the voluntary liquidation of UK Rails S.A.R.L. and the incorporation of Eversholt UK Rails Group Limited. This new company will not prepare financial statements for the period ended 31 December 2023, as the period since its incorporation does not qualify as an accounting reference period under the Companies Act 2006.

Accordingly, the parent undertaking of the largest group of undertakings for which group financial statements are drawn up and which the Company is a member of, is Eversholt UK Rails Limited.

The parent undertaking of the smallest group of undertakings for which group financial statements are drawn up and which the Company is a member of, is Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited.

Copies of the consolidated financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails Limited may be obtained from the following registered address:

First Floor Chancery House 53-64 Chancery Lane London WC2A 1QS

33.2 Transactions with related parties

The loan with Eversholt UK Rails Limited is more fully described in note 22. Interest on this loan is disclosed in note 7.

The Group charged a management fee of £nil (2022: £106,000) to UK Rails S.A R.L.

The Group received a management fee of £74,000 (2022: £51,000) from Eversholt UK Rails Limited during the year.

Details of the Company's ordinary shares issued to Eversholt UK Rails Limited are set out in note 26.

Notes to the consolidated annual financial statements (continued)

for the year ended 31 December 2023

33. Related-party transactions (continued)

33.3 Remuneration of key management personnel

	Company		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Short-term employment benefits	2,245	2,137	
Other long-term employment benefits	393	379	
	2,638	2,516	

Directors' emoluments are disclosed in note 10.

34. Contingent liabilities

There were no contingent liabilities for the Group at 31 December 2023 (2022: £nil).

35. Subsequent events

There are no subsequent events requiring disclosure in these financial statements, other than the following: On 16 January 2024 European Rail Finance Holdings Limited was dissolved without going into liquidation by way of 'merger by absorption' with Eversholt Investment Limited (under Irish law) and Eversholt Finance Holdings Limited will be voluntarily liquidated (under UK law) later in 2024

.

Company statement of financial position

as at 31 December 2023

	Note	As at December 2023 £'000	As at December 2022 £'000
Assets	Note	2.000	£ 000
Non-current assets			
Investments in subsidiaries	6	1,104,559	763,997
Amounts owed by group undertakings	7	98	340,699
Deferred tax	9	47	39
		1,104,704	1,104,735
Command accepts			
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents	10	2,625	2,600
Casii and Casii equivalents	10	2,625	2,600
		2,023	2,000
Total assets		1,107,329	1,107,335
Liabilities and equity Current liabilities			
Trade and other payables	11	71	54
Non-current liabilities			
Amounts owed to group undertakings	7	-	340,562
Total liabilities		71	340,616
Equity			
Share capital	12	_	_
Retained earnings		1,107,258	766,719
Total equity		1,107,258	766,719
Total equity and liabilities		1,107,329	1,107,335

The Company has not presented its own Income statement as permitted by Section 408 of the Companies Act 2006. The Company made a profit after tax of £33,677,000 (2022: £40,692,000) attributable to equity shareholders during the year. Total comprehensive income for 2022 and 2023 comprised solely the profit for the year.

The notes on pages 76 to 84 form an integral part of these financial statements.

The financial statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 5 March 2024. They were signed on its behalf by:

A J Wesson

anace an

Director

Company registration number: 10783654

Company statement of cash flows for the year ended 31 December 2023

Year ended 31 December 2023	Year ended 31 December 2022
Note £'000	£'000
Cash flow from operating activities	
Profit before tax 33,669	40,679
Adjustments for:	(40 =00)
- Dividend income (33,700)	(40,700)
- Finance income 8 (45,535)	(47,894)
- Finance expense 8 45,530	47,891
Operating cash flow before changes in working capital (36)	(24)
Increase in trade payables 17	7
Group relief received	2
Net cash utilised in operating activities (19)	(15)
Cook flow from investing activities	
Cash flow from investing activities Finance income received 8 45.530	47 902
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	47,892 14
Movement in intercompany loan with Eversholt Rail Limited 8 Dividends received 33,700	40,700
Net cash generated by investing activities 79,274	88,606
13,214	00,000
Cash flow from financing activities	
Finance expense paid 8 (45,530)	(47,891)
Shareholder dividends paid (33,700)	(40,700)
Net cash utilised in financing activities (79,230)	(88,591)
Net movement in cash and cash equivalents 25	-
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year 2,600	2,600
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year 10 2,625	2,600

Company statement of changes in equity for the year ended 31 December 2023

	Note	Share capital £'000	Share Premium £'000	Retained earnings £'000	Total equity £'000
Balance at 1 January 2022		-	-	766,727	766,727
Total comprehensive income		-	-	40,703	40,703
Dividends paid		-	-	(40,700)	(40,700)
Balance at 31 December 2022				766,719	766,719
Total comprehensive income		-	-	33,677	33,677
Issue of share capital	12	-	340,562	-	340,562
Capital reduction	12	-	(340,562)	340,562	-
Dividends paid		-	-	(33,700)	(33,700)
Balance at 31 December 2023		-	_	1,107,258	1,107,258

Dividends of £327,184 per share were paid during the year (2022: £399,020 per share).

Notes to the annual financial statements

for the year ended 31 December 2023

1. General Information

Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited is a private company incorporated in England and Wales and is limited by shares. The registered office of the Company is First Floor, Chancery House, 53-64 Chancery Lane, London, WC2A 1QS, United Kingdom.

2. Basis of Preparation

These financial statements are presented in sterling (£'000), which is also the Company's functional currency. All amounts have been rounded to the nearest thousand, unless otherwise indicated.

2.1 Compliance with IFRSs

The financial statements of Eversholt UK Rails (Holding) Limited have been prepared on the historical cost basis. These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IFRSs, issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and endorsed for use in the UK by the UK Endorsement Board, referred to as "UK-adopted IFRS", in conformity with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

UK endorsed IFRSs may differ from IFRSs as issued by the IASB if, at this point in time, new or amended IFRSs have not been adopted by the UK. At 31 December 2023, there were no unendorsed standards effective for the year ended 31 December 2023 affecting these financial statements, and there was no difference between IFRSs adopted by the UK and IFRSs issued by the IASB in terms of their application to the Company.

IFRSs comprise accounting standards issued by the IASB and its predecessor body as well as interpretations issued by the IFRS Interpretations Committee and its predecessor body.

2.2 Standards and interpretations issued by the IASB

These are set out in note 2 of the consolidated financial statements.

2.3 Going concern

The Directors have considered the Company's forecasts and projections, taking account of reasonably possible changes in trading performance.

As well as its own resources, the Company is able to rely on financial support and access cash generated from other members of the Security Group, to the extent necessary, under the terms of the financing arrangements with lenders. In relation to the Security Group, the Directors have considered: its forecasts and projections; current financial resources (including cash of £335,570,000 (2022: £270,818,000) and undrawn committed borrowing facilities of £450,000,000 as at 31 December 2023 (2022: £450,000,000 undrawn)); projected performance against financial covenants; the high level of forecast revenue underpinned by existing lease agreements; the legal arrangements in place in the event of an operator default and the extent to which the UK Government is the "operator of last resort" in such circumstances; and potential mitigating actions. Multiple scenarios were run against the most recent forecasts as well as assessing the level of forecast revenue that would need to be lost before the Security Group breached any of its borrowing covenants.

The Directors are satisfied that under all reasonable sensitivities the Company has adequate resources to continue in existence for the period of at least 12 months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Accordingly, the Directors continue to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

3. Summary of material accounting policies

The material accounting policies adopted in the preparation of these financial statements are set out in note 3 to the consolidated financial statements.

The Company holds the following additional financial instruments, within the scope of the policies described in this note:

"Amounts owed by group companies" – these are measured on the same basis as "trade and other receivables". Any impairment is determined in accordance with that described for "trade and other receivables".

"Amounts owed to group companies" – these are measured on the same basis as "non- derivative financial liabilities".

Significant estimates and assumptions in applying the Group's accounting policies

The following area involves significant estimates and assumptions that management have made in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies and that have a significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.

• Recoverability and value in use of investment in subsidiaries (see note 6).

Use of judgements, estimates and assumptions - Value in use of investment in subsidiaries

If there is an indication of impairment in the investment in subsidiaries, a loss will be recognised to reduce the carrying value to its recoverable value, as determined by its enterprise value. Enterprise value is calculated based on the present value of forecast cashflows generated by the investment, discounted at a market discount rate incorporating the time value of money and business specific risks. Future cash flows are forecast based on past performance, expectation of future performance and market information. The fair value of outstanding debt is deducted from the present value of expected cashflows from the subsidiaries' underlying assets.

Recoverable value is sensitive to changes in the assumptions described above. The table below illustrates the impact of changes in assumptions on recoverable value for the Company's investment in subsidiaries:

Recoverable value

	Increase/(decrease)		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Long term growth assumption in underlying subsidiary's			
business			
0.5% increase	213,000	262,000	
0.5% decrease	(166,000)	(204,000)	
Discount rate*:			
0.3% (2022: 0.3%) increase	(198,000)	(216,000)	
0.3% (2022: 0.3%) reduction	226,000	248,000	

^{* 0.3%} change is used in the discount rate sensitivity analysis, in light of the current market conditions.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

4. Company result

6.

The Company has not presented its own Income statement as permitted by Section 408 of the Companies Act 2006. The Company made a profit after tax of £33,677,000 (2022: £40,692,000 profit) attributable to equity shareholders during the year. The Company paid a dividend of £33,700,000 (2022: £40,700,000), equivalent to £327,184 per share (2022: £399,020).

5. Directors' emoluments

	Company			
Non-executive directors	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000		
Directors' fees	(15)	(14)		
Investments in subsidiaries				
Investment in Eversholt Investment Limited at cost		Company £'000		
Balance at 1 January 2022 Additions		763,997 -		
Balance at 31 December 2022		763,997		
Additions		340.562		

Details of the Company's direct and indirect investments are set out in note 19 of the consolidated financial statements.

1,104,559

During the year the Company invested in one ordinary share in Eversholt Investment Limited. The £1 share was issued at a premium of £340,562,000, in full satisfaction of its outstanding loan from the Company of £340,562,000 (see note 8).

7. Amounts owed by/to group undertakings

Balance at 31 December 2023

	Company		
	31 December 2023 £'000	31 December 2022 £'000	
Non-current assets			
Eversholt Rail Limited	98	137	
Eversholt Investment Limited	-	340,562	
	98	340,699	
Non-current liabilities Eversholt UK Rails Limited		340,562	

The Company and Eversholt Investment Limited ("EIL") are members of the Security Group, as described in the Strategic report under the heading of Presentation of information. All members of the Security Group are jointly and severally liable for the obligations of each other member of the Security Group under the Financing Documents.

Whilst the intercompany loan between the Company and EIL was repayable on demand, it was presented as a non-current asset at 31 December 2022 for the reasons set out in note 13. It has now been settled (see note 6).

The intercompany loan with Eversholt Rail Limited is repayable on 1 November 2028. Borrowing entities may prepay and redraw loans until the repayment date. Interest on the loan is receivable monthly at SONIA plus a relevant credit adjustment spread.

The activities of the Security Group were, in part, funded through a subordinated loan agreement between Eversholt UK Rails Limited (as lender) and the Company (as borrower). This loan has now been settled (see note 22 to the consolidated financial statements).

for the year ended 31 December 2023

8. Reconciliation of assets and liabilities arising from investing and financing activities

31 December 2023			Company Non-cash	Non-cash other	
	As at 31 December 2022 £'000	Cash flows (payments) / receipts £'000	finance expense / (income) £'000	movements (reduction)/ increase £'000	As at 31 December 2023 £'000
Financing activities attributable to: Liabilities					
Eversholt UK Rails Limited*	340,562	(45,530)	45,530	(340,562)	
Financing activities attributable to: Assets					
Eversholt Rail Limited	(137)	44	(5)	-	(98)
Eversholt Investment Limited**	(340,562) (340,699)	45,530 45,574	(45,530) (45,535)	340,562 340,562	(98)

^{*}The non-cash movement of £340,562,000 is the settlement of the loan through the issue of share capital (see note 26 to the consolidated financial statements).

^{**}The non-cash movement of £340,562,000 is the recovery of the loan through the Company investing further in Eversholt Investment Limited (see note 6).

31 December 2022	As at 31 December 2021 £'000	Cash flows (payments) / receipts £'000	Company Non-cash finance expense / (income) £'000	Non-cash other movements £'000	As at 31 December 2022 £'000
Financing activities attributable to: Liabilities					
Eversholt UK Rails Limited	340,562	(47,891)	47,891		340,562
Financing activities attributable to: Assets					
Eversholt Rail Limited	(149)	14	(2)	-	(137)
Eversholt Investment Limited	(340,562)	47,892	(47,892)	<u> </u>	(340,562)
	(340,711)	47,906	(47,894)		(340,699)

9. Deferred tax

The following is the analysis of the deferred tax asset:

Tax losses £'000
-
4
26
9
39
8
-
47

for the year ended 31 December 2023

10. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents are analysed as:

Company				
31 December	31 December			
2023	2022			
£'000	£'000			
2,625	2,600			

Cash and cash equivalents comprise a deposit of £2,600,000 (2022: £2,600,000) which is restricted as it provides security for the Profit Participating Shares issued by a subsidiary.

11. Trade and other payables

	Com	Company		
	31 December	31 December		
	2023	2022		
	£'000	£'000		
Accruals	71	54		

12. Share capital

	Com	Company			
	31 December 2023 £	31 December 2022 £			
Authorised, called up and fully paid					
103 Ordinary shares of £1 each	103	102			

The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to attend and vote at annual general meetings and receive dividends as and when declared.

Movement in the year is set out in note 26 to the consolidated financial statements.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

13. Risk management

The Company is exposed to the risk of diminution in the value of the investment in its subsidiaries. The Company also has exposure to the following types of risk arising from its use of financial instruments: capital risk, credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk. Market risk includes interest rate risk and foreign exchange risk, as well as inflation risk. In respect of inflation in particular, the Company is closely monitoring changes in rate and any potential consequences – at this stage however, there is no material impact upon the Company.

There are no sources of estimation uncertainty that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year. This is disclosed in note 3.

The management of all risks which are significant, together with the quantitative disclosures not already included elsewhere in the financial statements, is described in this note.

Investments in subsidiaries

The Company monitors the performance of its subsidiaries on an ongoing basis having regards to the environment in which they operate and the risk to which they are exposed.

Capital risk management

The Board actively monitors the capital structure of the Company to ensure that it is able to continue as a going concern and can generate attractive and predictable returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders. Consideration is given to the availability, cost and risks associated with each class of capital.

The capital structure of the Company consists principally of borrowings and equity from its immediate parent, Eversholt UK Rails Limited.

The Company is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

Credit risk management

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss if a counterparty fails to meet its obligations under a contract. The Company's principal credit exposure arises from the ability of its counterparties to service their obligations under the lending arrangements.

The Company monitors the exposure to Eversholt Investment Limited, Eversholt Rail Limited and the banks holding the Company's cash and cash equivalents balances on a regular basis. This includes considering the borrower's ability to service its obligations to the Company and other creditors, having regards to past, current and future circumstances.

As part of the Company's processes for credit risk management and assessment of ECL, as well as assessments as to whether there has been significant increase in the credit risk since the exposure first arose or whether a financial asset is credit impaired, management takes into account the following:

- Historical credit experience of the counterparty;
- Third party credit reports and analysis;
- Past, current and future events and circumstances that could impinge upon the counterparty's
 performance and ability to perform and service its obligations as they fall due and meet its
 commitments as they arise. This will include assessment of actual and potential external events,
 as well as the Group's internal information;

for the year ended 31 December 2023

13. Risk management (continued)

Credit risk management (continued)

- The nature of the arrangements with the counterparty and whether there is related collateral/security which can be applied;
- The existence of any parties to which the Group might have recourse in the event of a counterparty default, for example, where a counterparty's activities and related obligations (wholly or partly) might be assumed by a successor; and
- The duration of the exposure under review.

The carrying value of the financial assets represents the Company's maximum credit exposure to the borrower

In light of the above, the Company has determined that no ECL allowance is required in relation to its loans receivable or cash and cash equivalents. This reflects the Company's assessment of the borrowers' risk and exposure, together with nature of recourse to which the lender and borrowers would have access in the event of a potential issue.

Market risk management

The Company is not exposed to foreign exchange risk on its financial assets and financial liabilities.

The Company has exposure to fluctuations in interest rates. This exposure is managed at a group level through the use of interest rate swaps.

Interest rate sensitivity analysis

A 5 basis points increase in SONIA would have resulted in an increase in intercompany interest income of £78 (2022: £70 based on SONIA). The sensitivity analysis is applied to the borrowing rate and performed on the monthly balance of the relevant financial instrument and represents a reasonable approximation of possible change.

Liquidity risk management

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. The Company monitors its cash flow requirements on a daily basis and compares expected cash flow obligations with expected cash flow receipts to ensure they are appropriately aligned. Cash is managed on a consolidated basis across the Security Group which enables the Company to borrow funds from another group undertaking to meet any shortfall. Conversely, the Company lends any surplus funds to other group undertakings. Liquidity is further under-pinned by the ability of certain group undertakings to borrow under a £450,000,000 revolving credit facility, written in November 2022. Extended by one year in 2023, the facility is for a period ending in November 2028 with the option to extend for a further one year.

Undiscounted cash flows in respect of the intercompany loans include the principal amount of intercompany loans only, due to the uncertainty of intercompany movements and of interest estimation. Interest on intercompany loans is settled as part of intercompany cash movements.

Undiscounted cash flows related to the financial assets and financial liabilities are analysed below by their contractual due date, including estimated interest cash flows where appropriate:

for the year ended 31 December 2023

13. Risk management (continued)

Liquidity risk management (continued)

Company	Carrying value £'000	Contractual cash flows £'000	On demand £'000	Due within 1 year £'000	Due between 1-5 years £'000	Due after 5 years £'000
31 December 2023						
Financial assets						
Amortised cost						
Amounts owed by Eversholt Rail Limited	98	98			98	
Cash and cash equivalents	2,625	2,625	2,625	_	-	_
Casir and Casir equivalents	2,723	2,723	2,625	-	98	
Financial liabilities						
Amortised cost						
Trade and other payables	71	71	_	71	-	_
- Industrial of the payables	71	71		71		
-						
Total financial instruments	2,652	2,652	2,625	(71)	98	-
	Carrying	Contractual		Due within	Due between	Due after 5
	value	cash flows	On demand	1 year	1-5 years	years
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
31 December 2022						
Financial assets						
Amortised cost						
Amounts owed by Eversholt Investment Limited	340,562	340,562	340,562	_	_	_
Amounts owed by Eversholt Rail	•					
Limited	137	137	-	-	137	-
Cash and cash equivalents	2,600	2,600	2,600			
	343,299	343,299	343,162	-	137	-
Financial liabilities						
Amortised cost						
Trade and other payables	54	54	-	54	-	-
Loan from Eversholt UK Rails Limited	340,562	340,562		-		340,562
	340,616	340,616	 -	54		340,562
Total financial instruments	2,683	2,683	343,162	(54)	137	(340,562)

In the Statement of financial position as at 31 December 2022, the Company has presented the "Amounts owed by Eversholt Investment Limited" of £340,562,000 as a non-current asset. Whilst the loan was repayable on demand, the Company did not expect to request repayment of this amount within one year.

14. Fair value of financial assets and liabilities

There are no material differences between the carrying value and the fair value of financial assets and liabilities as at 31 December 2023 and 31 December 2022. Financial assets and liabilities for which valuation categorisation is required, fall within level 2.

15. Related-party transactions

The loan with Eversholt UK Rails Limited is more fully described in note 7.

The Company earned £60,000 (2022: £120,000) from Eversholt Rail Limited for consultancy services. The Company incurred a charge of £44,000 (2022: £56,000) from Eversholt Rail Limited for management fees.

for the year ended 31 December 2023

16. Contingent liabilities

There were no contingent liabilities for the Company as at 31 December 2023 (2022: £nil).

17. Subsequent events

There are no subsequent events requiring disclosure in these financial statements, other than the following: On 16 January 2024 European Rail Finance Holdings Limited was dissolved without going into liquidation by way of 'merger by absorption' with Eversholt Investment Limited (under Irish law) and Eversholt Finance Holdings Limited will be voluntarily liquidated (under UK law) later in 2024.